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MANUSCRIPT RELEASES

 The way is now fully open for James to go forward in
publishing the Present Truth. We love you and love to hear
from you. We should have written you before but we have had
no certain abiding place, but have traveled in rain, snow
and go with the child from place to place. I could not get
time to answer any letters and it took all James' time to
write for the paper and get out the hymn book. We do not
have many idle moments. Now we are settled, I can have more
time to write. Letter 4, 1850, p. 1. (To Brother and Sister
Collins, February 10, 1850.) [1MR31.02] p. 1, Para. 1,
[1850MS].

 Dear Brother Hastings, sorrow not as those who have no
hope. The grave can hold her but a little while. Hope thou
in God and cheer up dear brother, and you will meet her in
a little while. We will not cease to pray for the blessing
of God to rest upon your family and you. God will be your
sun and your shield. He will stand by you in this your deep
affliction and trial. Endure the trial well and you will
receive a crown of glory with your companion at the
appearing of Jesus. Letter 10, 1850, p. 2. (To Brother
Hastings, March 18, 1850.) [1MR31.03] p. 2, Para. 1,
[1850MS].

 I had the privilege of being with my oldest boy two weeks.
He is a lovely dispositioned boy. He became so attached to
his mother, it was hard to be separated from him; but as
our time is all employed in writing and folding and
wrapping papers, I am denied the privilege of having his
company. My other little one is many hundred miles from me.
Sometimes Satan tempts me to complain and think my lot is a
hard one, but I will not harbor this temptation. I should
not want to live unless I could live to do some good to
others. Letter 30, 1850, pp. 2, 3. (To Brother and Sister
Loveland, December 13, 1850.) [1MR31.04] p. 2, Para. 2,
[1850MS]. 



 I will take time to write you a few lines. I earnestly
desire to see you. I pray God to bless and sanctify you.--
Letter 18, 1850, p. 1. (To Brother and Sister Hastings,
January 11, 1850.) [4MR269.02] p. 2, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 My other little one is many hundred miles from me.
Sometimes Satan tempts me to complain and think my lot is a
hard one, but I will not harbor this temptation. I should
not want to live unless I could live to do some good to
others. I want all self to die. I have this consolation 
that God is pleased with my sacrifice, that of offering up
my children to him. Do pray for me. I need much grace to
perform my duty faithfully and deliver the straight message
that God lays upon me to deliver.--Letter 30, 1850, pp. 2,
3. (To Brother and Sister Loveland, December 13, 1850.)
[4MR269.03] p. 2, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 At times I feel the power of God even in my flesh and yet
I am not satisfied. I want to plunge deeper and deeper in
the ocean of God's love and be wholly swallowed up in Him.-
-Letter 26, 1850, p. 2. (To Brother and Sister Loveland,
November 1, 1850.) [4MR269.04] p. 2, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 I saw that James should not be discouraged if all did not
feel the interest in the paper that he did. I saw that
Brother Bates had not the interest in the paper that he
should have, and that his lack of interest had discouraged
James.--Ms 12, 1850, p. 1. (Untitled, circa. January,
1850.) [4MR435.02] p. 2, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 I saw Brother Bates, that he must buckle on the armor.--Ms
11, 1850, p. 3. (Visit at Paris, Maine, Dec. 25, 1850.)
[4MR435.03] p. 3, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 I saw it was for no wrong of yours that she [Mrs.
Hastings] was taken away, but if Brother Bates had come
directly to your house, she would have been rescued from
the grasp of the enemy.--Letter 10, 1850, p. 2. (To Leonard
Hastings, March 18, 1850.) [4MR435.04] p. 3, Para. 2,
[1850MS].

 I saw that the above named errors of Brother Bates [his
position on helping the poor; praying for the sick before
unbelievers] and others more dangerous brought confusion
and had destroyed James's confidence in Brother Bates; I
saw that James at first had godly jealousy for the truth,
then other jealousy crept in until he was jealous of most 



every move Brother Bates would make. These wrongs I saw
must be taken out of the way.--Ms 14, 1850, p. 2. (General
manuscript from Hiram Edson's manuscript, September, 1850.)
[4MR435.05] p. 3, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 Oh, my brother and sister, I wish all of God's people
could get a sight of it as God has shown it me. The work of
the Lord is going on. Souls are coming in to the truth, and
soon the work will be all done. Keep up good courage, hope
in God, let nothing weigh thee down. We have the truth. We
know it. Praise the Lord. I saw yesterday our work was not
to the shepherds who have rejected the former messages, but
to the honest deceived who are led astray. I saw the false
shepherds would soon be fed with judgment. Let the truth
come out everywhere we go, the seventh day is the Sabbath
of the Lord our God. Cheer up. There are better days
coming.--Letter 18, 1850, p. 1. (To Brother and Sister
Hastings, January 11, 1850.) [5MR90.01] p. 3, Para. 4,
[1850MS].

 We were very glad to hear from you that you were striving
to be overcomers by the blood of the Lamb and the word of
your testimony. Be bold in the cause of God. Do not falter.
. . . [5MR90.02] p. 3, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 The way is now fully open for James to go forward in
publishing the Present Truth. . . . [5MR90.03] p. 3, Para.
6, [1850MS].

 Let us not rest unless we have the abiding witness that
our ways please God. Souls are coming out upon the truth
all around here. They are those who have not heard the
Advent doctrine and some of them are those who went forth 
to meet the Bridegroom in 1844, but since that time have
been deceived by false shepherds until they did not know
where they were or what they believed.--Letter 4, 1850, pp.
1, 2. (To Brother and Sister Collins, February 10, 1850.)
[5MR90.04] p. 3, Para. 7, [1850MS].

 Dear Sister, I have not forgotten you, although I have not
written you. I have often thought of you and prayed for you
and the rest of the children, that your and their faith
fail not. Do not mingle with the world; keep separate from
them. If you mingle with them you will surely lose
strength. Seek to live near to God and to hold sweet
communion with Him.--Letter 8, 1850, p. 3. (To Sister
Arabella Hastings, August 4, 1850.) [5MR98.01] p. 3, Para. 



8, [1850MS].

 I felt today the necessity of being all, all ready, that
when the time of trouble such as never was, shall come, we
may be hid. Oh, my Brother and Sister, I wish all of God's
people could get a sight of it as God has shown it [to] me.
The work of the Lord is going on. Souls are coming into the
truth and soon the work will be all done. [5MR199.03] p.
4, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 Keep up good courage, hope in God, let nothing weight thee
down. We have the truth, we know it; praise the Lord.
[5MR200.01] p. 4, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 I saw yesterday our work was not to the shepherds who have
rejected the former messages but to the honest deceived who
are led astray. I saw the shepherds would soon be fed with
judgment. Let the truth come out everywhere we go, the
seventh day is the Sabbath of the Lord our God.--Letter 24,
1850, p. 1. (To Brother and Sister Hastings, January 11,
1850.) [5MR200.02] p. 4, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 I saw Satan had worked through her [Sister A's mother]
effectually to bind God's children. When one had attempted
to make an effort to rise and get the victory, the rest
were like loadstones to drag him down. I saw you should
rise together and unitedly get the victory over the powers
of darkness and sing and shout to the glory of God. I saw
that we are the only people upon earth from whom God is to
get glory, and if we should hold our peace the very stones
would cry out, for God must receive glory from some of
those who dwell upon the earth. The only company who can
praise and honor God, I saw, are those who are keeping the
commandments of God and have the faith of Jesus.--Ms 5a,
1850, p. 1. (General manuscript, July, 1850.) [5MR200.03]
p. 4, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 God's people are rising, said the angel, never to fall
again. Be careful, said the angel, lest the branches be cut
off and others are raised up in their stead. I saw that
some would bear fruit and work to the glory of God. I saw
we must keep close to Jesus and fast and pray if we could
not get the victory over the powers of darkness. I then saw
Brother J. He had wounded and torn the hearts of God's 
people. I saw he had been stubborn and rebellious, and
unless he changed his course entirely, the church should
disfellowship him, for he has been a dead weight to the 



church. . . . [5MR200.04] p. 4, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 I told the angel that I could not endure to see any in
Israel falling back. . . . Said the angel, the desolations
of Zion are accomplished. I saw he took away the first and
established the second; that is, those who were in the
faith would become rebellious and be purged out and others
who had not heard the Adventist doctrine and rejected it,
would embrace the truth and take their places.--Ms 5, 1850,
pp. 2-4. ("A Vision the Lord Gave Me at Oswego," July 29,
1850.) [5MR201.01] p. 4, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 The Lord showed me that he, James, must take the
testimonies that the leading Adventists published in '44,
and republished them and make them ashamed. He is now doing
that work.--Letter 8, 1850, p. 1. (To Arabella Hastings,
August 4, 1850.) [5MR201.02] p. 4, Para. 7, [1850MS].

 I saw that the women of Revelation 14:4 meant the churches 
and that we were bid to "come out of her" that we be not 
defiled, partake of her sins, and receive of her plagues. I
saw that Brother Bates had not applied Revelation 14:4
correctly, and his error had caused confusion.--Ms 14,
1850, p. 2. (General manuscript, September, 1850.)
[5MR201.03] p. 5, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 God showed me the necessity of getting out a chart. I saw
it was needed and that the truth made plain upon tables
would affect much and would cause souls to come to the 
knowledge of the truth.--Letter 26, 1850, p. 1. (To Brother
and Sister Loveland, November 1, 1850.) [5MR201.04] p. 5,
Para. 2, [1850MS].

 On our return to Brother Nichol's, the Lord gave me a
vision and showed me that the truth must be made plain upon
tables, and it would cause many to decide for the truth by
the third angel's message with the two former being made
plain upon tables. I also saw it was as necessary for the
paper to be published as for the messengers to go, for the
messengers need a paper to carry with them containing
present truth to put in the hands of those who hear and
then the truth would not fade from the mind, and that the
paper would go where the messengers could not go. Other
things I saw, which will appear in the paper. . . .
[5MR202.01] p. 5, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 We told him [Brother H] of some of his errors in the past, 



that the 1335 days were ended, and numerous [other] errors
of his.--Letter 28, 1850, pp. 1-3 (To "The Church in
Brother Hastings' House," November 7, 1850.) [5MR202.02]
p. 5, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 Then I saw souls that were needy. They were honest and
they needed the prejudice torn from them that they have
received from their leaders and then they can receive the
truth. I saw the burden of the message should be the first,
second, and third angels' messages, and those who had any
hope in God would yield to the force of that truth.
[5MR202.03] p. 5, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 How mighty and glorious it looked to me. Oh, what
privilege is ours, and that of being among the children of
God and believing the mighty truth, a poor, despised
company, but how honored of God. [5MR202.04] p. 5, Para.
6, [1850MS].

 I saw if Israel moved steadily along, going according to
Bible order, they would be as terrible as an army with
banners. Said the angel, "Should any tarry that have the
truth and can given an explanation of it from the Word of
God? No, no! They must go quickly." Then I saw Brother
Bates, that he must buckle on the armor. [5MR203.01] p. 5,
Para. 7, [1850MS].

 Said the angel, "Dost thou expect to be free from trials?
Fight the good fight of faith. The angel of God will go
before thee, and some souls will be benefitted and receive
the truth." [5MR203.02] p. 5, Para. 8, [1850MS].

 Then I saw Laodiceans. They will make a mighty effort.
Will they get the victory? One who has the truth will chase
a thousand, and two will put ten thousand to flight. They
are coming to conclusions that bring them into close
quarters and they cannot tell where they be themselves, for
they are lost in the foggy, terrible fear that takes hold
of them. Anguish of spirit will seize them. Dare they admit
that the door is shut? The sin against the Holy Ghost was
to ascribe to Satan what belongs to God, or what the Holy
Ghost has done. They said the shut door was of the devil,
and now admit it is against their own lives. They shall die
the death. Look ye at the Pattern. Follow Him, for He is
meek and lowly in heart. Shut your eyes to everything but
the present, saving truth.--Ms 11, 1850, pp. 3, 4. (Vision
at Paris, Maine, December 25, 1850.) [5MR203.03] p. 5, 



Para. 9, [1850MS].

 Our conference at Topsham was one of deep interest.
Twenty-eight were present; all took part in the meeting.
[5MR225.01] p. 6, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 Sunday the power of God came upon us like a mighty rushing
wind. All arose upon their feet and praised God with a loud
voice; it was something as it was when the foundation of
the house of God was laid. The voice of weeping could not
be told from the voice of shouting. It was a triumphant
time; all were strengthened and refreshed. I never
witnessed such a powerful time before.--Letter 28, 1850, p.
1. (To the church in Brother Hasting's home, November 7,
1850.) [5MR225.02] p. 6, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 Our last conference was one of deep interest. Two were dug
from beneath the rubbish. The present truth was presented
in its clear light and it found way to the hearts of the
erring. Before the meeting closed all were upon their
knees, some were crying for mercy that had been cold-
hearted and indifferent, others were begging for a closer
walk with God and for salvation. It was as powerful a time
as I ever witnessed; the slaying power of God was in our
midst. Shouts of victory filled the dwelling. The saints
here seem to be rising and growing in grace and knowledge
of the truth.--Letter 30, 1850, p. 1. (To Brother and
Sister Loveland, December 13, 1850.) [5MR225.03] p. 6,
Para. 3, [1850MS].

 We were united in praying last evening for the Spirit of
the Lord to fall upon us. God heard our earnest cries. I
was taken off in vision. I saw how great and holy God was.
Said the angel, "Walk carefully before Him, for He is high
and lifted up and the train of His glory fills the temple."
I saw that everything in heaven was in perfect order. Said
the angel, "Look ye; Christ is the head; move in order,
move in order. Have a meaning to everything." [5MR226.01]
p. 6, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 Said the angel, "Behold ye, and know how perfect, how
beautiful the order in heaven; follow it." . . .
[5MR226.02] p. 6, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 I saw that the exercises were in great danger of being
adulterated, and their former opinion and knowledge
governing in a measure their exercise, therefore implicit 



confidence could not be placed in these exercises. But if
anyone was lost to everything around him, and should be in
the state that Paul was in, whether in the body or out of
the body, he could not tell, and God communicate to him
through His angels, there would be then no danger of a
mistake. [5MR226.03] p. 6, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 I saw that we should strive at all times to be free from 
unhealthy and unnecessary excitement. I saw that there was
great danger of leaving the Word of God and resting down
and trusting in exercises. I saw that God had moved by His
Spirit upon your company in some of their exercises and
their promptings; but I saw danger ahead. . . . [5MR226.04]
p. 6, Para. 7, [1850MS].

 I saw that the burden of the message now was the truth.
The Word of God should be strictly followed and held up to
the people of God. And it would be beautiful and lovely if
God's people should be brought into a strait [place], to
see the workings of God through exercises of visions.
[5MR227.01] p. 6, Para. 8, [1850MS].

 But I saw in our conference meeting some laid out the work
that God was to give exercises, and rebels were to be
purged out in the meeting. Then the honest, conscientious
ones began to tremble. I am afraid [that] I shall be purged
out, and they take their minds from Jesus, and fix them
upon themselves and others, and the meeting leaves them
lower than it found them. I saw that we must try to lift
our minds above self and have them dwell upon God, the high
and lofty One. . . . [5MR227.02] p. 7, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 I saw the burden of the message should be the first,
second, and third angels' messages, and those who had any
hope in God would yield to the force of that truth. How
mighty and glorious it looked to me. Oh, what privilege is
ours, that of being among the children of God and believing
the mighty truth--a poor, despised company, but how honored
of God! [5MR227.03] p. 7, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 I saw if Israel moved steadily along, going according to
Bible order, they would be as terrible as an army with
banners.--Ms 11, 1850, pp. 1-3. (Vision at Paris, Maine,
December 25, 1850.) [5MR227.04] p. 7, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 To the church in your place. What God showed me while I
was with you. I saw that you had been sinking, growing 



dormant and unbelieving. I also saw that you have not
glorified God as you should have done, by offering praise.
I saw that the powers of darkness had been getting the
victory over you. . . . [5MR236.03] p. 7, Para. 4,
[1850MS].

 I saw that Satan had worked through her effectually to
bind God's children. When one had attempted to make an
effort to rise and get the victory, the rest were like
loadstones to drag him down. I saw you should rise
together, and unitedly get the victory over the powers of
darkness and sing and shout to the glory of God.
[5MR236.04] p. 7, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 I saw that we are the only people upon the earth from whom
God is to get glory, and if we should hold our peace the
very stones would cry out, for God must receive glory from
some of those who dwell upon the earth. The only company
who can praise and honor God, I saw, are those who are
keeping the commandments of God and have the faith of
Jesus. . . . [5MR237.01] p. 7, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 Singing, I saw, often drove away the enemy and shouting
would beat him back. I saw that pride had crept in among
you, and there was not childlike simplicity among you. The
fear of man, I saw, must all go.--Ms 5a, 1850, pp. 1, 2.
("To the Church in Your Place," July, 1850.) [5MR237.02]
p. 7, Para. 7, [1850MS].

 I saw we must be daily rising and [must] keep the
ascendancy above the powers of darkness. Our God is mighty.
I saw singing to the glory of God often drove the enemy,
and praising God would beat him back and give us the
victory. I saw that there was too little glorifying God,
too little childlike simplicity among the remnant.--Ms 5,
1850, pp. 1, 2. ("A Vision the Lord Gave Me at Oswego,"
July 29, 1850.) [5MR237.03] p. 7, Para. 8, [1850MS].

 James was taken with the cholera morbus. He failed very
fast until yesterday, p.m. Then he made a request for us to
pray for him. Brother Harris was gone to his work, so that
it only left Sister Harris, Clarissa, and Sarah and myself.
We all felt unworthy to engage in the work. . . . Our
united prayers went up to God and the answer came.
[5MR237.04] p. 8, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 Sister Harris and Clarissa were set entirely free, and 



they prayed [to] God with a loud voice. The Spirit caused
Clarissa to laugh aloud. James was healed every whit; the
great distress he had had in his head was every whit
removed, and he looked as though he had got the holy
anointing. The fever and all pain left him, and he ate and
was strengthened. He walked out upon his faith, harnessed
his horse, and he and I went to Port Byron, one mile and a
half and back. He gained strength very fast. He is quite
strong today. Praise the good Lord.--Letter 12, 1850, p. 2.
(To Brother and Sister Howland, August 15, 1850.)
[5MR238.01] p. 8, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 I saw that a paper was needed, and all should be
interested in it. I saw that the burden of the paper was
laid upon James, and that it was as important to publish
the truth as to preach it. I saw that James should not be
discouraged if all did not feel the interest in the paper
that he did. I saw that Brother Bates had not the interest 
in the paper that he should have, and that his lack of
interest has discouraged James. I saw that James should set
his face as a flint and go forward. I saw the flock looking
for the paper, and were ready like hungry children to eat
the truth published in it.--Ms 12, 1850, p. 1. (Untitled,
circa 1850.) [6MR248.01] p. 8, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 The Lord showed me that he, James, must take the
testimonies that the leading Adventists published in '44,
and republish them and make them ashamed. He is now doing
that work. A little longer and Jesus' work will be finished
in the sanctuary.--Letter 8, 1850, p. 1. (To Sister
Arabella Hastings, August 4, 1850.) [6MR248.02] p. 8,
Para. 4, [1850MS].

 The Lord showed me some weeks ago that James would begin
to republish what the leaders had written in '44 upon the
truth, Satan would try to hinder us; but we must struggle
for the victory and go on. It has been just so. He knows
this work will hurt His cause and save some jewels. That is
why he rages so but he is driven back.--Letter 12, 1850, p.
2. (To Brother and Sister Howland, August 15, 1850.)
[6MR248.03] p. 8, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 I saw the cruel power of Satan that has afflicted us of
late and bound us to keep the truth from coming out in the
paper. . . . I saw these efforts of Satan were to hinder
the paper coming out, for the lines that were being
published were written in the Spirit of God, and would 



rejoice the hearts of the trusting ones, and Satan knew it
would hurt his cause because it would be seen by these
testimonies that most of the Advent people once believed as
we do that there was a shut door in '44. And to have the 
plain, clean truth come out in the paper . . . would cause
many to decide for the truth and to take a firm and
unyielding stand for God and His truth. I saw that the
paper would strengthen the things that remain and would
help build up God's people in the most holy faith. . . .
[6MR249.01] p. 8, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 I saw that God wanted His people to be separated from the
world, for wicked persons were the lawful prey of the enemy
and he would work through them in every way to perplex and
destroy the saints, and if we were obliged to be in company
with the wicked persons we must pray and watch every moment
lest we should partake of their spirit, for they corrupted
the atmosphere where they were and their very breath was
darkness, and that the wicked would wax worse and worse,
and we must cut loose from them and be free and free 
indeed, and God does not want His people to mingle with the
wicked more than they are obliged to. [6MR249.02] p. 9,
Para. 1, [1850MS].

 I saw that the rapping was the power of the devil. Some of
it was directly from him and some indirectly, but it all
proceeded from Satan. . . . [6MR249.03] p. 9, Para. 2,
[1850MS].

 I then saw Brother Edson that he must gird on the whole
armor and stand in readiness to go, for a journey was
before him, and that souls needed help and that Jesus' work
was almost finished in the sanctuary, and that we must work
while the day lasts, and when Satan comes up with his power
to oppress us we must have faith in God and beat him back,
and if we could not get the victory we should fast and pray
and we should surely get the victory and triumph over
Satan. [6MR249.04] p. 9, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 I saw that Brother and Sister Edson would have to move 
soon from the place where they now live, for there was
enmity enough in the hearts of the wicked there to take
their lives for they hated them for the truths they
believed and have advocated for it condemned them, and a
number of times the wicked had it in their hearts to take 
the lives of Brother and Sister Edson; but God had defeated
the wicked, and guarded their lives.--Ms 7, 1850, pp. 1- 5. 



("A Vision the Lord Gave Me at Bro. Harris', August 24,
1850.) [6MR250.01] p. 9, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 Brother Hewit from Dead River was there. He came with a 
message to the effect that the destruction of the wicked
and the sleep of the dead was an abomination within a shut
door that a woman, Jezebel, a prophetess had brought in and
he believed that I was that woman Jezebel. We told him of 
some of his errors in the past, that the 1335 days were
ended and numerous errors of his. It had but little effect. 
His darkness was felt upon the meeting and it dragged.
[6MR250.02] p. 9, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 I felt that I must say a few words. In the name of Jesus,
I got up and in about five minutes the meeting changed.
Everyone felt it at the same instant. Every countenance was
lighted up. The presence of God filled the place. Brother
Hewit dropped upon his knees and began to cry and pray. I
was taken off in vision and saw much that I cannot write. 
It had a great effect upon Brother Hewit. He confessed it
was of God and was humbled in the dust. He has been writing
ever since that meeting and is now writing from the same
table renouncing all his errors that he has advanced. I
believe God is bringing him up and he is calculated to do
good, if God moves through him.--Letter 28, 1850, p. 3.
("To the Church in Bro. Hastings' House," November 7,
1850.) [6MR250.03] p. 9, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 Dear Brother Rhodes was with us in our last conference. It 
was good to see his face once more and cheering to hear him
talk the plain cutting truth of God from the Bible. How
plain our position is! We know that we have the truth.
Brother Rhodes has now gone in company with Brother John
Andrews to the eastern part of the State to hunt up the
scattered sheep. We have received two letters from them.
God is at work and is bringing souls from the rubbish to
the clear light of truth. We have received cheering letters
from different places. God is with Israel.--Letter 30,
1850, p. 2. (To Brother and Sister Loveland, December 13,
1850.) [6MR251.01] p. 10, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 When Satan found he could not take the life of the child 
[Edson], he tempted me that God had left me or the child
would have been healed when we first prayed for him. I sank
under this temptation in despair and was so until last
Sabbath evening. My heart seemed within me like lead, but
God delivered me that eve and Satan's power was broken. 



[7MR317.01] p. 10, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 The next he got hold of Clarissa [Bonfoey]. She was sunken
and discouraged. At the same time James was taken with the
cholera morbus. He failed very fast until yesterday, p.m.
Then he made a request for us to pray for him. Brother
Harris was gone to his work so that it only left Sister
Harris, Clarissa, and Sarah and myself. We all felt
unworthy to engage in the work, but we felt that the work
of the Lord was hindered by his lying on a sick bed and we
knew unless God should deliver him, he could not get well.
He had a high fever. He had the cramp take him in his hips
and extend down to his feet. His stomach was much strained 
by vomiting. We knew something must be done. I anointed his
head and stomach and bowels in the name of the Lord, then
we took hold of faith for him. Our united prayers went up
to God and the answer came. . . . [7MR317.02] p. 10, Para.
3, [1850MS].

 When Satan found his power was completely broken upon him,
he went to the child again. He waked us crying at the top
of his voice. He seemed to have the colic and we went up to
the chamber, anointed his stomach with oil and prayed over
him, rebuked Satan and he had to flee. We heard no more
from him till morning. He is quite well today but rather
weak. We feel quite free from his (Satan's) power today. He
has made a desperate struggle to get some of us, but we
have driven him back.--Letter 12, 1850, pp. 1-3. (To
Brother and Sister Howland, August 15, 1850.) [7MR317.03]
p. 10, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 I saw the cruel power of Satan that had afflicted us of
late, and bound us to keep the truth from coming out in the
paper. I saw he meant to have taken the life of little
Edson, but our united faith drove him back, and weakened
his power. And as James and myself went to Port Byron with
Bro. Rhodes, Satan stepped in because some of the strength
of faith was gone, to take the life of the child, and when
we came back he was at the point of death, where no human
power could save him. I saw our acting out faith and
sending for Bro. Rhodes after he had started on his journey
saved the life of the child. For God heard the prayers of
Bro. Rhodes and saved the life of the child. . . . When 
Satan saw his power was broken on the child, he laid hold
of James and afflicted his body. And he would have
afflicted him unto death, but God put bounds to his power
and would not suffer it. The angels of God were hovering 



and thus far the enemy could go, and no farther. I saw his
affliction had been the means of drawing us nearer to God
to feel our dependence upon him. God heard our prayers for
James although we were weak, and answered them and the balm
of Gilead was applied. The sick [were] made whole and
others who had been bound and oppressed, he set free, and
James was raised up so he could go on with the paper.--Ms
7a, 1850, p. 1. ("Vision at Bro. Harris'," August 24,
1850.) [7MR318.01] p. 10, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 In September, 1850, she declared, "We are all quite well
here now."--Letter 14, 1850, p. 1. [7MR351.02] p. 11,
Para. 1, [1850MS].

 In November, 1850, she informed some friends, "James and
my health is quite good now."--Letter 28, 1850, p. 1.
[7MR351.03] p. 11, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 Here is a brief sample of a similar healing: [7MR352.02]
p. 11, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 . . . the healing of Clarissa Bonfoey when Hiram Edson
"laid hands upon her in the name of the Lord."--Letter 14,
1850, p. 1. [7MR352.03] p. 11, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 I saw some in Zion that were languishing; they were
dormant and unbelieving. I asked the angel if Zion should
languish. Said the angel, "She is rising never to fall
again. God has stretched out His hand the second time to
recover the remnant of His people." [8MR219.01] p. 11,
Para. 5, [1850MS].

 I saw some that meet together at Oswego and vicinity are
not right. They do not partake of the spirit of the lovely
Jesus; they have not vital godliness, and unless they soon
partake of the spirit of Jesus and have their hearts
sanctified by the truth they profess to believe, they will
be purged out of the camp of Israel. . . . [8MR219.02] p.
11, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 "God's people are rising," said the angel, "never to fall
again." Be careful," said the angel, "lest the branches be
cut off and others are raised up in their stead." I saw
that some would bear fruit and work to the glory of God. I
saw we must keep close to Jesus and fast and pray if we
could not get the victory over the power of darkness. I
then saw Brother ----. He had wounded and torn the hearts 



of God's people. I saw he had been stubborn and rebellious,
and unless he changed his course entirely, the church
should disfellowship him, for he has been a dead weight to
the church. [8MR219.03] p. 11, Para. 7, [1850MS].

 Said the angel, "Jesus has nearly finished His work in the
sanctuary. It is no time to be stupid now; a quick work
will the Lord do upon the earth; the four angels will soon
let go the four winds." Said the angel, "Beware how thou
treadest enchanted ground all around the east and west,
north and south. If Satan can get thee to slumber now he is
sure of his prey." [8MR219.04] p. 11, Para. 8, [1850MS].

 I saw some in Israel had been half starved for food and 
when the purest truth was presented to them, they grasped
at it as half-starved children. Said the angel, "Can ye
stand in the battle in the day of the Lord? Ye need to be
washed, and live in newness of life." . . . [8MR220.01] p.
11, Para. 9, [1850MS].

 Said the angel, "Will ye sink and let others take the
stars to your crown?" I told the angel that I could not
endure to see any in Israel falling back. . . . [8MR220.02]
p. 11, Para. 10, [1850MS].

 I saw they must look away from self to the worthiness of
Jesus and throw themselves just as they are, needy and
dependent and unworthy upon His mercy, and draw by faith,
strength and nourishment from him. Said the angel, "The
desolations of Zion are accomplished." [8MR220.03] p. 12,
Para. 1, [1850MS].

 I saw he took away the first and established the second,
that is, those who were in the faith would become
rebellious and be purged out and others who had not heard
the Advent doctrine and rejected it would embrace the truth
and take their places.--Ms 5, 1850, pp. 1-4. ("A Vision the
Lord Gave Me at Oswego , July 29, 1850.) [8MR220.04] p.
12, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 I saw Satan would work more powerfully now than ever he
has before. He knows that his time is short and that the 
sealing of the saints will place them beyond his power; he
will now work in every way that he can and will try his
every insinuation to get the saints off from their guard
and get them asleep on the present truth or doubting it, so
as to prevent their being sealed with the seal of the 



living God.--Ms 7, 1850, pp. 2, 3. ("A Vision God Gave Me
at Brother Harris', August 24, 1850.) [8MR220.05] p. 12,
Para. 3, [1850MS].

 The angel said, "Some tried too hard to believe. Faith is
so simple. Ye look above it. Satan has deceived some and
got them to looking at their own unworthiness." I saw they
must look away from self to the worthiness of Jesus, and
throw themselves, just as they are, needy, dependent, upon
His mercy, and draw by faith, strength and nourishment from
Him.--Ms 8, 1850, p 1. ("Vision of August 24, 1850.")
[8MR221.01] p. 12, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 Then I saw that the papers [The Review and Herald] would 
go and that it would be the means of bringing souls to a
knowledge of the truth. I saw that James had not borne the
burden alone, but that the angels of God had assisted and
had oversight of the paper. [8MR221.02] p. 12, Para. 5,
[1850MS].

 Then the angel pointed to Fairhaven, and said, "Ye have
not moved in God at all times. There has been a stretching
beyond the movings of God, and [ye] have moved in self." I
saw that the mind should be taken from mortals and be 
raised to God.--Ms 11, 1850, p. 1. ("Vision at Paris,
Maine," December 25, 1850.) [8MR221.03] p. 12, Para. 6,
[1850MS].

 The enemy has tried hard to take some of our lives here
[Port Byron, NY] of late. One after another of us has been
afflicted almost unto death. Had it not been for the balm 
in Gilead and the Physician there, we must have perished.
[8MR221.04] p. 12, Para. 7, [1850MS].

 The Lord showed me some weeks before we came to this 
place, that we must gird on the whole armor, for we were to
have a great conflict with the enemy while we were getting
out the paper, for he knew the paper would hurt his cause
and would be the means of strengthening the things that
remain and would cause souls that were undecided to take a 
decided stand for God and His truth. Satan meant to hinder 
the work of the paper by causing sickness and distress in
our company, but we laid hold of the sure promises of God.
We anointed with oil in the name of the Lord and prayed
over the sick and they were healed. [8MR221.05] p. 12,
Para. 8, [1850MS]. 



 Oh, what battles we have had to fight with the enemy since
we commenced to get out the paper. We have had to pray,
pray, pray, and have faith, faith, faith and that is all
the way we have been enabled to live. . . . [8MR222.01] p.
13, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 Satan has great power and we must have living, abiding
faith in God or the powers of darkness will get the
ascendancy over us and Satan will triumph. We will be free
and we must be free in order to glorify God.--Letter 14,
1850, pp. 1-3. (To Sister Bates, September 1, 1850.)
[8MR222.02] p. 13, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 Let us not rest unless we know that our lives are hid with 
Christ in God. We must have daily the full assurance that
we are accepted of Him. If we have [this], all is well. We
then can come to the throne of grace with holy boldness and
draw strength and glory from the sanctuary, and be
triumphant in God. I do long for the mind that was in
Christ. Day after day I discover my unlikeness to the meek
and lovely Jesus. I want His fashioning hand to be laid
upon me, for I would reflect the lowly image of Jesus.
[8MR222.03] p. 13, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 At times I feel the power of God, even in my flesh, and
yet I am not satisfied. I want to plunge deeper and deeper
in the ocean of God's love and be wholly swallowed up in
Him. Be strong in God. Do not sink. My vision comes up
before me and the words of the angel even now seem to ring
in my ears, "Get ready, get ready, get ready. Time is
almost finished, almost finished, almost finished. Cry,
cry, for the arm of the Lord to be revealed, for the arm of
the Lord to be revealed. Time is almost finished. What you
do, ye must do quickly!"--Letter 26, 1850, p. 2. (To
Brother and Sister Loveland, November 1, 1850.) [8MR222.04]
p. 13, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 Let us double our diligence to make our calling and
election sure. Victory, victory, will be ours if we endure
a little longer. I do beg and pray to be more like Jesus
that I may reflect His lovely image. More and more I long
to be filled with all the fullness of God. It is our 
privilege to rejoice in a whole Saviour, One that saves us
from all sin. We will not rest unless we know the length
and breadth, height and depth of perfect love. I expect you
are buffeted by the enemy. Do not yield one inch to him.
Let faith be in lively exercise. Let it enter within the 



second veil and take hold upon the most excellent glory.--
Letter 30, 1850, p. 2. (To Brother and Sister Loveland,
December 13, 1850.) [8MR223.01] p. 13, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 We do not want you to feel, Brother Collins, that you
cannot write us unless you can send us some money. No, no.
Write us. We are just as glad to hear from you as though
you sent us ever so much money--Letter 4, 1850, p. 1. (To
Brother and Sister Collins, February 10, 1850.) [8MR339.01]
p. 13, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 I was pointed back to the children of Israel in Egypt. I
saw when God worked through Moses before Pharaoh the
magicians came up and said they could do the same. I saw
the same work was now going on in the world and among the
professed churches similar to the work of the magicians
anciently. I saw the power of the magicians has increased
within a few months tenfold, and it will still be on the
increase and spread, and unless Israel is rising and
increasing in power and strength and is growing in grace
and in the knowledge of the truth, the powers of darkness
will get the victory over them. . . . [8MR339.02] p. 13,
Para. 7, [1850MS].

 Said the angel, Have faith in God. I saw some tried too
hard to believe. Faith is so simple, ye look above it.
Satan tried to deceive some of the honest children and had 
got them looking to self to find worthiness there. I saw
they must look away from self to the worthiness of Jesus
and throw themselves just as dependent and unworthy as they
are upon His mercy and draw by faith strength and
nourishment from Him.--Letter 8, 1850, pp. 1, 2. (To
Arabella Hastings, August 4, 1850.) [8MR339.03] p. 14,
Para. 1, [1850MS].

 Honor the Lovely Jesus.--One cannot row another's boat. We 
must strive for heaven with all our might. Everyone has a
part to act and something to do in the cause of God. None
of you should keep silent in your meetings. Surely everyone
who has tasted of the powers of the world to come can say
something in honor of the lovely Jesus.-- Letter 30, 1850,
p. 2. (To Brother and Sister Loveland, December 13, 1850.)
[9MR97.03] p. 14, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 At Home With the Andrews Family.--Our home is in Paris, at
Brother Andrews' [home], within a few steps of the post
office and printing office. We shall stay here some little 



time. This is a very kind family, yet quite poor.
Everything here is free as far as they have.--Letter 28,
1850, p. 1. (To "The Church in Brother Hastings' house,"
Nov. 7, 1850.) [9MR312.03] p. 14, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 A vision the Lord gave me at Sutton, Vermont, September,
1850. I saw the loveliness of Jesus and the love that the 
angels have for one another. Said the angel, Can ye not
behold their love? Follow it. Just so God's people must
love one another. Rather let blame fall on thyself than on
a brother. I was then pointed back to western New York and
saw that Brother Bates did not give the message.--"Sell
that ye have and give alms"--in its clear light. It caused
some to follow for the loaves and fishes, and now they are
ready to be purged out. Falsehoods have been in their
mouths. I saw that Brother Bates's holding up "sell that ye
have" in a wrong light had caused those who had been
coveting others' property to take lenity from it and to
rejoice and triumph, and had also caused those who had
property to hold on to it. Those who had been coveting were
zealous to attend conference with their families, not to
glorify God but for the loaves and the fishes. They had
better have remained at home and worked with their hands to 
supply the wants of their families and to have something to
give to sustain the cause of truth. [12MR246.01] p. 14,
Para. 4, [1850MS].

 I saw that Brother Bates erred again in praying for the
sick before unbelievers. I saw if any among us were sick
and called for the elders of the church to pray over them,
we should follow the example of Jesus. He went into an
inner chamber, and we should go into a room by ourselves
separate entirely from unbelievers, and then the atmosphere
would not be polluted by them. By faith we could take hold
on God and draw down the blessing. I saw that God's cause
was dishonored and reproached in western New York at the
general conference by praying for the sick in the midst of
unbelievers. I also saw that Brother Bates erred in 
attending the washing of saints' feet and the communion
among unbelievers. It only caused reproach to come on the
cause of God. I saw that the example of Jesus should be
followed. He took His disciples away alone, separate from
the wicked, and first washed their feet, and then gave them
to eat of the broken bread to represent His broken body and
gave them to drink of the juice of the vine to represent
His spilled blood. [12MR247.01] p. 14, Para. 5, [1850MS]. 



 I saw that Brother Bates and all the shepherds should be
careful in these things, and move understandingly, and
follow the example of Jesus in these things. I saw that a
Judas might be among us from time to time, that would
appear to be with us, but they would eat and drink to their
own damnation, but God would make them manifest quickly,
and they would be purged out from among Israel. I saw that
the above named errors of Brother Bates and others more 
dangerous brought confusion and had destroyed James's
confidence in Brother Bates; I saw that James at first had
godly jealousy for the truth, then other jealousy crept in
until he was jealous of most every move Brother Bates would
make. These wrongs I saw must be taken out of the way.
[12MR247.02] p. 15, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 Then I saw Brother Bates. Said the angel, Be not quick to
receive error, nor too slow to receive the truth. I saw
that the women of Revelation 18:4 meant the churches and 
that we were bid to "come out of her" that we be not 
defiled, partake of her sins, and receive of her plagues. I
saw that Brother Bates had not applied Revelation 18:4
correctly, and his error had caused confusion. [12MR248.01]
p. 15, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 Then I saw that after Jesus leaves the sanctuary the
plagues will be poured out. Said the angel, It is the wrath
of God and the Lamb that causes the destruction or death of 
the wicked. I saw that at the voice of God the saints will 
be mighty and terrible as an army with banners, but they
will not then execute the judgment written. But after they
are changed in a moment, in the twinkling of an eye (1 Cor.
1:52), and are caught up with the sleeping saints (1 Thess.
4:17), and receive their harps, crowns, etc., and enter the
city, Jesus and the saints sit in judgment, the books are
opened, the book of life and the book of death.
[12MR248.02] p. 15, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 The book of life contains the good deeds of the saints,
and the book of death contains the evil deeds of the 
wicked. These books were compared with the statute book--
the Bible--and according to that they were judged. The
saints in unison with Jesus passed their judgment upon the
wicked dead. "Behold ye," said the angel, "the saints sit
in unison with Jesus and mete out to each of the wicked 
according to the deeds done in the body (2 Cor. 5:10), and
it is set off against their names what they must receive at
the execution of the judgment." This I saw was the work of 



the saints with Jesus through the 1,000 years. [12MR248.03]
p. 15, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 At the end of the 1,000 years Jesus, with the holy angels
and all the saints, leaves the city, and while He is
descending with them the wicked dead are raised, and then
the very men that pierced Him (Rev. 1:7) will see Him afar
off in all His glory, and all the holy angels and the
saints with Him. They will see the prints of the nails in
His hands and in His feet, and where they thrust the spear
into His side, and they will wail because of Him. I saw
that the prints of the nails and of the spear were His
glory. [12MR249.01] p. 15, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 Then it is that Jesus stands upon the Mount of Olives and
the Mount parts asunder and becomes a plain, and the city
comes down from God out of heaven and settles on the plain.
Then Satan imbues the wicked that have been raised, with
his spirit and he flatters them that the army in the city
is small and that his army is large and that they can
overcome them and take the city. [12MR249.02] p. 15, Para.
6, [1850MS].

 While Satan is rallying his army the saints are in the
city beholding the beauty and glory of the paradise of God.
Jesus was at their head leading them. All at once the
lovely Jesus was gone from our company, but soon we heard
His lovely voice saying, "Come, ye blessed of My Father,
inherit the kingdom prepared for you from the foundation of
the world." (Matt. 25:34.) We gathered about Jesus and just
as He closed the gates of the city the curse from God was
pronounced upon the wicked. The gates are shut. Then the
saints use their wings and fly to the top of the wall of
the city. Jesus is also with them. His crown looked
brilliant and glorious. It was a crown within a crown,
seven in number. [12MR249.03] p. 16, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 The crowns of the saints were of the purest gold, and were
decked with stars, and shone like the sun, as they moved
all together to the top of the city. Their faces shone with
glory, for they were in the express image of Jesus. Then
the wicked saw what they had lost. And fire was breathed
from God upon them and consumed them. Then was the
execution of the judgment. The wicked received according as
the saints, in unison with Jesus, had meted out to them
through the 1,000 years. The same fire from God that
consumed the wicked purified the whole earth. The mountains 



melted with fervent heat, the atmosphere also, and all the
stubble was consumed. Then our inheritance opened before us
glorious and beautiful. Then we inherited the whole earth
made new. We shouted with a loud voice, Glory Alleluia.
[12MR250.01] p. 16, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 Then I saw that God had not given to Brother Bates the
gift of discernment; but his gift was to talk the Word.
None had a gift like his. He could talk to a small company
when there were no more than two present, as well as to a
large company. This gift is greatly needed in the church. I
saw that he had prepared the way in many places for the
Lord to speak through visions. The angel then pointed to
Brother Bates and said, Be careful how thou treadest, lest
the flock be torn. Draw near to God. Thou hast been in 
danger. Can ye not see it? That must be healed every whit.
This people must be humble. [12MR250.02] p. 16, Para. 3,
[1850MS].

 I begged of Jesus to forbid that there should be any
discord among the shepherds, for then the flock would be
scattered as sheep without a shepherd. I prayed Jesus to
encircle them now in His lovely arms. I saw that the
disunion between the shepherds had affected the flock. Then
I saw that in the scattering time when paper after paper
was dying, Brother Bates wrote for them until the last, and
now in the gathering time when precious souls that have
been hid beneath the rubbish and have not had the privilege
of hearing the truth, need light from different ones, his
testimony has been withheld. I saw that if ever the saints
could be benefited by comforting words and the truth made
clear in the paper, it is now in the gathering. God wanted
the papers to cease in the scattering time, but now the
truth should be sung, preached, prayed, and published. Then
I saw we must drink deep, deep from the water of the
fountain. Said the angel, Ye must reflect the lovely image
of Jesus more and more. I saw that we were almost home, to
rest in the city 1,000 years. Said the angel, "Ye must love
one another as Jesus hath loved you." [12MR250.03] p. 16,
Para. 4, [1850MS].

 I saw that Brother Bates's heart must be open, ready to
yield up a dear point when the clear light shines. I saw
that we must be more like Jesus. Everything in heaven is in
perfect order, and the events of the judgment will come in
perfect order. Then I saw James and Brother Bates. Said the
angel, "Press together, press together, press together, 



press together, ye shepherds, lest the sheep be scattered.
Love one another as I have loved you. Swim, swim, swim,
plunge deep, deep, deep in the ocean of God's love. Come
into a nearness with God." I saw that we must overcome 
perfectly and get the victory over the powers of darkness.
[12MR251.01] p. 16, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 I saw that Brother Bates with the other shepherds should
consult those in whom they have reason to have confidence,
and who have been in all the messages, and are firm in all
the present truth, and have not wavered upon it, before
they receive and advocate any new point of importance which
they think the Bible sustains. Then I saw that all the
shepherds would be perfectly united and the church would
feel that union and the shepherds would be strong; and each
one would know just what work the other was doing, and
thereby they could hold up each other's hands, and the
church would be benefited, and then there would be but
little danger of any of the shepherds receiving dangerous
error with which to divide the precious flock.--Ms. 14,
1850. (Copied from Hiram Edson's manuscript. Original copy
in Advent Source Collection. Compares with Present Truth,
86-87. See EW, pp. 52-54.) [12MR251.02] p. 17, Para. 1,
[1850MS].

 We were united in praying last evening for the Spirit of
the Lord to fall upon us. God heard our earnest cries. I
was taken off in vision. I saw how great and holy God was.
Said the angel, "Walk carefully before Him, for He is high
and lifted up, and the train of His glory fills the
temple." I saw that everything in heaven was in perfect
order. Said the angel, "Look ye; Christ is the head; move
in order, move in order. Have a meaning to everything."
Said the angel, "Behold ye, and know how perfect, how
beautiful, the order in heaven; follow it." Then I saw that
the paper [Review and Herald] would go and that it would be
the means of bringing souls to a knowledge of the truth. I
saw that James had not borne the burden alone but that the 
angels of God had assisted and had oversight of the paper.
[13MR299.01] p. 17, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 Then the angel pointed to Fairhaven, and said, "Ye have
not moved in God at all times. There has been a stretching
beyond the movings of God, and [ye] have moved in self." I
saw that the mind should be taken from mortals and be 
raised to God. [13MR299.02] p. 17, Para. 3, [1850MS]. 



 I saw that the exercises were in great danger of being
adulterated, and their former opinion and knowledge
governing in a measure their exercise, therefore implicit
confidence could not be placed in these exercises. But if
anyone was lost to everything around him, and he should be
in the state that Paul was in, whether in the body or out
of the body, he could not tell, and God communicate to him
through His angels, there would be then no danger of a
mistake. [13MR299.03] p. 17, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 I saw that we should strive at all times to be free from 
unhealthy and unnecessary excitement. I saw that there was
great danger of leaving the Word of God and resting down
and trusting in exercises. I saw that God had moved by His
Spirit upon your company in some of their exercises and
their promptings; but I saw danger ahead. [13MR300.01] p.
17, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 Then I saw Brother A, that there was hope for him, that
God loved him still, and that before he left Fairhaven he
was not humble as he should be, and did not feel his wrong,
and He suffered him to take a course that would cause 
nearly all to let him drop. I saw that he had suffered
intensely on account of his former course, and he was much
humbled. He must be made to hope, and all would be well.
[13MR300.02] p. 17, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 Then I saw a faint hope for C. S. I saw that the course
that had been taken toward her by disfellowshiping her had
been right, for her jealous evil-surmising and self
breaking out every little while were enough to drag down
and oppress a whole meeting. Yet I saw she loved the truth
and cause better than anything else, although she had often
wounded it and caused it to be reproached. I saw she must
make thorough work speedily, and confess humbly her errors
and wrongs, to the children of God, and then she could be
healed. I saw that the church in Fairhaven should not 
fellowship her unless she makes an entire reformation.
[13MR300.03] p. 18, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 I saw that the burden of the message now was the truth.
The Word of God should be strictly followed and held up to
the people of God. And it would be beautiful and lovely if
God's people should be brought into a strait [place], to
see the workings of God through exercises of visions.
[13MR300.04] p. 18, Para. 2, [1850MS]. 



 But I saw in our conference meeting some laid out the work
that God was to give exercises, and rebels were to be
purged out in the meeting. Then the honest, conscientious
ones began to tremble, "I am afraid [that] I shall be
purged out," and they take their minds from Jesus, and fix
them upon themselves and others, and the meeting leaves
them lower than it found them. I saw that we must try to
lift our minds above self and have them dwell upon God, the
high and lofty One. [13MR300.05] p. 18, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 Then I saw souls that were needy. They were honest, and
they needed the prejudice torn from them that they have
received from their leaders, and then they can receive the
truth. I saw [that] the burden of the message should be the
first, second, and third angels' messages, and those who
had any hope in God would yield to the force of that truth.
How mighty and glorious it looked to me. Oh, what privilege
is ours, that of being among the children of God and
believing the mighty truth--a poor, despised company, but
how honored of God! [13MR301.01] p. 18, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 I saw [that] if Israel moved steadily along, going
according to Bible order, they would be as terrible as an
army with banners. Said the angel, "Should any tarry that
have the truth and can give an explanation of it from the
Word of God? No, no! They must go quickly." [13MR301.02]
p. 18, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 Then I saw Brother D, that he must buckle on the armor.
Said the angel, "Dost thou expect to be free from trials?
Fight the good fight of faith. The angel of God will go
before thee, and some souls will be benefited and receive
the truth." [13MR301.03] p. 18, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 Then I saw Laodiceans. [* The nominal, or First-day,
Adventists] They will make a mighty effort. Will they get
the victory? One who has the truth will chase a thousand,
and two will put ten thousand to flight. They are coming to
conclusions that bring them into close quarters, and they
cannot tell where they be themselves, for they are lost in
the foggy, terrible fear that takes hold of them. Anguish
of spirit will seize them. Dare they admit that the door is
shut? The sin against the Holy Ghost was to ascribe to
Satan what belongs to God or what the Holy Ghost has done.
They said the shut door was of the devil and now admit it
is against their own lives. They shall die the death. Look
ye at the Pattern. Follow Him, for He is meek and lowly in 



heart. Shut your eyes to everything but the present, saving
truth.--Manuscript 11, 1850. (Written December 25, 1850, at
Paris, Maine.) [13MR301.04] p. 18, Para. 7, [1850MS].

 (Written March 18, 1850, to Leonard W. Hastings, of New
Ipswich, NH.) I hardly know what to say to you. The news of
your wife's death was to me overwhelming. I could hardly
believe it and can hardly believe it now. God gave me a
view last Sabbath night which I will write. [14MR52.01] p.
19, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 I saw [that] God gave Brother A a dream which, if he had
followed, he would have been with you in your wife's
distress; and if Brother B had not been with him he would
have gone to God alone, and he would have seen by the dream
and by the drawings of the Spirit that he must come
directly to your house when Satan had gotten your wife in
his grasp, and by faith in God would have wrenched her from
the power of the enemy. But he leaned upon Brother B some
for duty and followed his impressions instead of the light
God gave him in the dream. [14MR52.02] p. 19, Para. 2,
[1850MS].

 I saw it was for no wrong of yours that she was taken
away, but if Brother A had come directly to your house she
would have been rescued from the grasp of the enemy.
[14MR52.03] p. 19, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 I saw [that] they did wrong in afflicting the afflicted by
reproving you for having the funeral on the Sabbath. I saw
they had better been looking at themselves and seeing where
they had erred from the path of duty that God had marked
out for them to go in. [14MR52.04] p. 19, Para. 4,
[1850MS].

 I saw that she was sealed and would come up at the voice
of God and stand upon the earth, and would be with the
144,000. I saw we need not mourn for her; she would rest in
the time of trouble, and all that we could mourn for was
our loss in being deprived of her company. I saw her death
would result in good. [14MR53.01] p. 19, Para. 5,
[1850MS].

 I warn Arabella and the rest of the children to prepare to
meet Jesus, and then they will meet their mother again,
nevermore to be parted. Oh, children, will you heed her
faithful warning that she gave you while she was with you, 



and let not all her prayers that she has offered up to God
for you be as water spilt upon the ground. Get ready to
meet Jesus, and all will be well. Give your hearts to God
and do not rest a day unless you know that you love Jesus.
[14MR53.02] p. 19, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 Dear Brother, we have prayed to God to gird you up and
strengthen you to sustain your loss. God will be with you
and uphold you. Only have faith. [14MR53.03] p. 19, Para.
7, [1850MS].

 God has shown me about Brother B that it was not his duty
to travel. I saw his company was pleasant while he was with
us, but when he was gone everything was gone. He had not
left any truth from the Word of God for the mind to feast
upon, and had left nothing at all substantial, but
everything had gone when he went. I saw he was not one of
the messengers. [14MR53.04] p. 19, Para. 8, [1850MS].

 Sorrow not as those who have no hope. The grave can hold
her but a little while. Hope thou in God and cheer up, dear
Brother, and you will meet her in a little while. We will
not cease to pray for the blessings of God to rest upon
your family and you. God will be your sun and your shield.
He will stand by you in this your deep affliction and
trial. Endure the trial well and you will receive a crown
of glory with your companion at the appearing of Jesus.
Hold fast truth, and you with her will be crowned with
glory, honor, immortality, and eternal life. [14MR53.05]
p. 20, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 Give my love to Sister Gorham and all the saints. Much
love to you and your dear children. Ellen G. White
[14MR54.01] p. 20, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 P.S. Will you write to us? Ellen says, Write soon. Let the
children write. We want they should. In hope, James White.-
-Letter 10, 1850. [14MR54.02] p. 20, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 "All, all who keep the commandments of God, will enter in
through the gates into the city and have right to the tree
of life and ever be in the presence of that lovely Jesus
whose countenance shines brighter than the sun at noon day.
I then saw the word of God pure and unadulterated, and that
we must answer for the way we received the truth proclaimed
from that word. I saw that it had been a hammer to break 
the flinty heart in pieces, and a fire to consume the dross 



and tin, that the heart might be pure and holy. I saw that
the Apocrypha was the hidden book, and that the wise of
these last days should understand it. I saw that the Bible
was the standard book, that will judge us at the last day.
I saw that heaven would be cheap enough, and that nothing
was too dear to sacrifice for Jesus, and that we must give
all to enter the kingdom."-- Manuscript 4, 1850, (A copy of
E. G. White's Vision which she had at Oswego, N.Y.)
[15MR66.05] p. 20, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 [Written August 15, 1850, from Centerport, New York, to
Brother and Sister Stockbridge Howland in Topsham, Maine.]
[15MR207.01] p. 20, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 I send this vision to you for you to read to the church in
Topsham. Brother Rhodes came here last Tuesday which is
just one week ago today. We were glad to see him. He has
just got out a new chart. It is larger than any chart I
ever saw; it is very clear. We like his chart much.
[15MR207.02] p. 20, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 My babe had been very sick for about a week. We had prayer
for him and he was some better and we thought he would
recover. Tuesday, p.m., James and myself went to Port Byron
with Brother Rhodes. He was to take a canal boat and go on
his way to Michigan. It seemed as though we could hardly
let him go. We knew not why we felt so. [15MR207.03] p.
20, Para. 7, [1850MS].

 On our way home it seemed to me that Satan had stepped in
and was troubling Edson. We found it even so; we found the
child at the point of death. James took his horse and
carriage and started to overtake Bro. Rhodes. He went five
miles, overtook him and brought him back. That night they
prayed for Edson and he has come up very fast since. Satan
wanted to hinder the work of the Lord, so he afflicted the
child but he was beaten back by faith in God and His name
shall have the glory. [15MR207.03] p. 20, Para. 8,
[1850MS].

 When Satan found he could not take the life of the child 
he tempted me that God had left me, or the child would have
been healed when we first prayed for him. I sank under this
temptation in despair and was so until last Sabbath
evening. My heart seemed within me like lead, but God
delivered me that eve and Satan's power was broken.
[15MR208.01] p. 21, Para. 1, [1850MS]. 



 The next he got hold of was Clarissa. She was sunken and
discouraged. At the same time James was taken with the
cholera morbus. He failed very fast until yesterday p.m.
Then he made a request for us to pray for him. Bro. Harris
was gone to his work so that it only left Sister Harris,
Clarissa and Sarah and myself. We all felt unworthy to
engage in the work, but we felt that the work of the Lord
was hindered by his lying on a sick bed, and we knew unless
God should deliver him he could not get well. He had a high
fever. He had the cramp take him in his hips and extend to
his feet. His stomach was much strained by vomiting. We
knew something must be done. I anointed his head and
stomach and bowels in the name of the Lord, then we took
hold of faith for him. Our united prayers went up to God
and the answer came. [15MR208.02] p. 21, Para. 2,
[1850MS].

 Sister Harris and Clarissa were set entirely free and they
prayed God with a loud voice. The spirit caused Clarissa to
laugh aloud. James was healed every whit; the great
distress he had had in his head was every whit removed and
he looked as though he had got the holy anointing. The
fever and all pain left him and he ate and was
strengthened. He walked out upon his faith, harnessed his
horse and he and I went to Port Byron, one mile and a half
and back. He gained strength very fast. He is quite strong
today. Praise the good Lord. [15MR208.03] p. 21, Para. 3,
[1850MS].

 When Satan found his power was completely broken upon him,
he went to the child again. He waked us crying at the top
of his voice. He seemed to have the colic and we went up to
the chamber, anointed his stomach with oil and prayed over
him, rebuked Satan and he had to flee. We heard no more
from him till morning. He is quite well today but rather
weak. We feel quite free from his [Satan's] power today. He
has made a desperate struggle to get some of us, but we
have driven him back. [15MR209.01] p. 21, Para. 4,
[1850MS].

 The Lord showed me some weeks ago that as James would
begin to republish what the leaders had written in '44 upon
the truth, Satan would try to hinder us, but we must
struggle for the victory and go on. It has been just so. He
knows this work will hurt his cause and save some jewels.
This is why he rages so but he is driven back.--Letter 12, 



1850. [15MR209.02] p. 21, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 We received your very kind letter here at Paris yesterday,
enclosing the ten, for which we thank you. We are all
enjoying quite good health and have had some sweet seasons
of late. How good it is to have a God that we can go to and
tell our wants to Him; and He, like a tender parent,
supplies our wants, and in sickness He is our physician and
will undertake our case and heal us every whit. Should we
not rejoice and glorify God? [15MR210.02] p. 21, Para. 6,
[1850MS].

 Since we last wrote you, we have been to Fairhaven to
attend a conference there. Brother Bates was present. We
had quite an interesting meeting. James baptized two. Both
were filled with the Holy Spirit. [15MR210.03] p. 22,
Para. 1, [1850MS].

 Monday we returned to Dorchester where our dear Brother
Nichols and family live. There in the night God gave me a
very interesting vision, the most of which you will see in
the paper. God shewed me the necessity of getting out a
chart. I saw it was needed and that the truth made plain
upon tables would effect much and would cause souls to come
to the knowledge of the truth. [15MR210.04] p. 22, Para.
2, [1850MS].

 Thursday we left Dorchester for Topsham, Maine. Friday,
Brother Howland's family and my little boy went with us to
Gorham to spend the Sabbath with our parents. Found them
strong in the faith. We had a good season with them. We
parted with them Sunday sorrowful, because we were obliged
to part, but rejoicing that we were of one faith and that
soon we should meet if faithful never more to part.
[15MR210.05] p. 22, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 You write of trials. We should be glad to know what they
are that we may understand your cases and may know how to
sympathize with you. We love you and your little band and
should love to see you much, but do not expect to at
present. We shall stay here at Paris some little time.
James is now getting out a paper here. It is an excellent
place to get out the paper. [15MR211.01] p. 22, Para. 4,
[1850MS].

 Now do write and tell me if there is anything in your
place that prevents your rising. God wants His people to 



rise and get the victory over the powers of darkness. Be
free and free indeed; the fountain is full and free. Let us
drink, and do not let the enemy prevent us from drawing sap
and nourishment from Jesus, the living vine. Let us not
rest unless we know that our lives are hid with Christ in 
God. We must have daily the full assurance that we are
accepted of Him. If we have [this], all is well. We then
can come to the throne of grace with holy boldness and draw
strength and glory from the sanctuary and be triumphant in
God. I do long for the mind that was in Christ. Day after
day I discover my unlikeness to the meek and lowly Jesus. I
want His fashioning hand to be laid upon me, for I would
reflect the lovely image of Jesus. [15MR211.02] p. 22,
Para. 5, [1850MS].

 At times I feel the power of God even in my flesh and yet
I am not satisfied. I want to plunge deeper and deeper in
the ocean of God's love and be wholly swallowed up in Him.
Be strong in God. Do not sink. My vision comes up before me
and the words of the angel even now seem to ring in my
ears, "Get ready, get ready, get ready. Time is almost
finished, almost finished, almost finished. Cry, cry, for
the arm of the Lord to be revealed, for the arm of the Lord
to be revealed. Time is almost finished. What you do, you
must do quickly!" [15MR211.03] p. 22, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 Much love to all of your dear band. Much love to your
daughter who is not at home. Tell her she will have to wade
through deep waters, but God is with her and He will
strengthen and uphold her, and though she passes through
deep waters they will not overflow her. [15MR212.01] p.
22, Para. 7, [1850MS].

 Love to the next oldest. (I cannot remember the names of
either.) Tell her for me that she has a part to act in the
cause of God, and if she would be saved she must overcome
by the blood of the Lamb and the word of her testimony.
Tell her not to hold back and get barrenness to her soul,
but take a part in your little social meetings and she will
get great strength to her soul and will not be a clog to
the meetings. Tell her to be strong and faint not by the
way. [15MR212.02] p. 23, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 Much love to dear Brother and Sister Heath. I should love 
to see them much, and talk over the glorious hope that we
have and of soon coming into possession of a far more
exceeding and eternal weight of glory. Tell them to be 



valiant for the truth and keep up good courage, and all of
your little band. It is as the garden of Eden before us and
a desolate wilderness behind us. Tell them to press, press
their way to the kingdom. [15MR212.03] p. 23, Para. 2,
[1850MS].

 James would write some but he is now writing at the same
table for the paper. He sends love to Brother and Sister
Loveland and your children and all the band. I have written
this in great haste. In hope of speedy redemption at the
voice of [God]. Write often! [15MR212.04] p. 23, Para. 3,
[1850MS].

 We have received an excellent letter from Brother Rhodes. 
He is valiant for the truth and God has been making him
mighty. Many souls have been brought into the truth through
his labors. Today we received an excellent letter from
Brother Bates. He is still in Fairhaven. E. G. White.--
Letter 26, 1850. [15MR212.05] p. 23, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 Last Sabbath evening the Lord gave me a view of many
things, which I will now try to relate. I saw the people of
God--some were dormant and stupid; they were but half
awake, and did not realize the time we were living in. I
saw that the man with the "dirt brush" had entered, and
some were in danger of being swept away. I begged of Jesus
to save them--to spare them a little longer and to lift
them up so that they could get a sight of their situation
before it should be forever too late. The angel said
destruction is coming like a mighty whirlwind. I begged of
the angel to pity, to save, those who were attached to
their possessions and were not willing to cut loose from
them and distribute them to speed the messengers on their
way to feed the hungry sheep, who were dying for the want
of spiritual food. [16MR30.01] p. 23, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 I could hardly bear the sight of the sheep dying for the
want of saving, present truth, while some who professed to
believe the present truth were holding on to their property
and were letting them die, by withholding the necessary
means to carry forward the work of God. As it was held up
before me, the sight was too painful, and I begged of the
angel to take it away, and remove the painful sight from
me. I saw that when the cause of God called for their 
property, they were sorrowful, as the young man was who had
great possessions, and who inquired what he should do to
inherit eternal life. I saw that very soon the overflowing 



scourge would pass over, and sweep their possessions all
away; and then it will be too late to sacrifice earthly
good, and lay up treasure in heaven. [16MR30.02] p. 23,
Para. 6, [1850MS].

 I then saw the glorious Redeemer, beautiful and lovely. [I
saw] that He left the realms of glory and came to this dark
and lonely world to give His precious life and die, the
Just for the unjust. He bore the cruel mocking and
scourging, and wore the plaited crown of thorns, and sweat
great drops of blood, while the burden of the sins of the
whole world were upon Him. The angel asked, "What for?" I
saw it was for us; for our sins He bore all this, that by
His precious blood He might redeem us unto God. [16MR31.01]
p. 24, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 Then again was held up before me those who were not
willing to sell their possessions to save one fainting,
starving soul, while Jesus stands before the Father
pleading His blood, His sufferings, and His death, for
those souls, and while God's servants were waiting, ready
to carry them the saving truth that they might be sealed
with the seal of the living God; and yet it was hard for
some who profess to believe the present truth to even do so
little as to hand the messengers God's own money, that He
had lent them to be stewards over. [16MR31.02] p. 24,
Para. 2, [1850MS].

 Then the suffering Jesus--His sacrifice, and love so deep
as to give His life for them--was again held up before me,
and then the lives of those who profess to be His
followers, who had this world's goods and counted it so
great a thing to help on the cause of salvation. The angel
said, "Can such enter heaven?" Another answered, "No,
never! never! never! Those who are not interested in His 
cause here below can never sing the song of redeeming love
above." I saw that the quick work that God was doing on
earth would soon be cut short in righteousness, and that
the swift messengers must speed on their way. I heard the
angel say, "Are all messengers? No! no! God's messengers
have a message." [16MR31.03] p. 24, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 I saw that the cause of God had been hindered and 
dishonored by some going who had no message. Such will have
to give an account to God for every dollar they have used
in travelling where it was not their duty to go, for that
money might have helped on the cause of God. And for the 



lack of that very means which has been wasted, souls have
starved to death for the want of spiritual food that might
have been given them by God's called and chosen messengers.
[16MR32.01] p. 24, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 The mighty shaking has commenced, and is going on, and all
will be shaken out who are not willing to take a bold and
unyielding stand, and sacrifice for God and His cause. The
angel said, "Think ye He will compel any to sacrifice and
give up their possessions? No! no! It must be a freewill
offering. It will take all to buy the field." [16MR32.02]
p. 24, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 While viewing these things, the burden seemed too heavy to
be borne. I felt that I could have given my life if it
could be the means of helping any to see their awful
situation. I saw that professed friends had wounded the
cause. Again I was compelled to cry for God to spare His
people, some of whom were fainting and dying. [16MR32.03]
p. 24, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 Then I saw [that] the judgments of Almighty God were
speedily coming. I begged of the angel to speak in his
language to the people. Said he, "All the thunders and
lightnings of Mount Sinai cannot move those who will not be
moved by the plain truths in the Word of God. Neither would
an angel's message move or awake them." I saw that the
rebels must and will be purged out. The angel said, "Get
ready, get ready, get ready." [16MR32.04] p. 25, Para. 1,
[1850MS].

 I saw that the judgments were just upon us, and that the
trouble would soon be to this land, and that blood would
flow in streams. The angel said, "It will soon be even to
the horses' bridles." That was an awful time. [16MR33.01]
p. 25, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 I saw that we must be willing to go alone, and that we
must cut loose from everyone who will not walk godly in
Christ Jesus. I saw that the unbelief of brother or sister,
father or mother, husband, wife, or children, was no excuse
for any, to hinder them from doing their duty; and that
those will lose their souls if they seek to please their
unbelieving friends more than God, and they will be counted
unworthy to be partakers of Christ's glory. [16MR33.02] p.
25, Para. 3, [1850MS]. 



 I saw that Jesus was rejected by His own nation, and if
Jesus suffered we must be partakers of His sufferings. Said
the angel, "Cut clear, cut clear, cut clear from everything
or anyone that hinders thy progress." I saw that the ties
of nature between man and wife, parents and children, need
not be severed. Still, those who believe God and His truth
must obey God even if it displeased their nearest and
dearest friend. I saw that there would be no chance to get
ready after Jesus leaves the most holy place, therefore we
must get right now, while there is a chance. Very soon it
will be too late. [16MR33.03] p. 25, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 I saw that God's people must press together and not be too
willing to see faults in each other, for where there is
union there is strength. I saw that the people of God were
generally too dull, too dormant and unbelieving. The angel
said, "Watch, watch, watch." I saw a crown of glory laid up
for those who make a covenant with God by sacrifice. I saw
that a sacrifice would not increase but decrease and 
consume. I was then pointed to him who had defied the
armies of Israel; that truth would overcome error; and that
light would shine out of darkness. [16MR34.01] p. 25,
Para. 5, [1850MS].

 I was then pointed to the beauty and loveliness of Jesus.
Upon His head were crowns, a crown within a crown. His robe
was whiter than the whitest white. No language can describe
His glory and His exalted loveliness. All, all who keep the
commandments of God, will enter in through the gates into
the city and have right to the tree of life and ever be in
the presence of that lovely Jesus, whose countenance shines
brighter than the sun at noonday. [16MR34.02] p. 25, Para.
6, [1850MS].

 I then saw the Word of God, pure and unadulterated, and
that we must answer for the way we received the truth
proclaimed from that Word. I saw that it had been a hammer
to break the flinty heart in pieces, and a fire to consume
the dross and tin, that the heart might be pure and holy. I
saw that the Apocrypha [* See MR. No. 1148, "Ellen G. White
and the Apocrypha."] was the hidden book, and that the wise
of these last days should understand it. I saw that the
Bible was the standard Book, that will judge us at the last
day. I saw that heaven would be cheap enough, and that
nothing was too dear to sacrifice for Jesus, and that we
must give all to enter the kingdom. I heard an angel say,
"Think ye God will place His seal where there is an idol? 



No, no." [16MR34.03] p. 25, Para. 7, [1850MS].

 Then I was pointed to Adam and Eve in the garden of Eden.
They partook of the forbidden tree, and then the flaming
swords were placed around the tree of life, and they were
driven out of the garden of Eden lest they should partake
of the tree of life and be immortal sinners. I saw that the 
tree of life was to perpetuate immortality. I heard the
angel say, "Who of the family of Adam have passed those
flaming swords and partaken of that tree?" I heard another
angel answer, "Not one of the family of Adam has passed
those flaming swords and partaken of the tree of life;
therefore there is not an immortal sinner. The soul that 
sinneth it shall die an everlasting death, and death that
lasts forever, where there is no hope of a resurrection,
and then the wrath of God will be appeased." [16MR35.01]
p. 26, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 I then saw the holy city, and that we should rest in the
city through the 1,000 years, and reign as kings and
priests unto God. Then Jesus will descend upon the Mount of
Olives, and the mount will part asunder and become a mighty
plain for the Paradise of God to rest upon. The rest of the
earth will not be cleansed until the wicked dead are raised 
and come up around the city at the end of the 1,000 years.
Then fire will come down from God out of heaven and devour 
them, burn them up root and branch. Satan is the root, and
his children are the branches. Then the same fire that will 
devour the wicked will purify the earth. I saw that the
feet of the wicked would never desecrate the earth made 
new. All the immortality we now have is by faith in hope of
immortality at the appearing of Christ.--Ms 4, 1850.
[16MR35.02] p. 26, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 A dream the Lord gave me August 22. I dreamed of being in
a wagon with Brother Rhodes and James, and we were to pass
a bridge covered with water. As we passed over the bridge I
was much frightened, for the water came into the body of
the wagon and it seemed that we were sinking. I had my babe
with me and I was so frightened I almost let him fall into
the water. Brother Rhodes assured me a number of times that 
there was no danger and that we must necessarily pass
through the water over the bridge. [16MR171.01] p. 26,
Para. 3, [1850MS].

 After we had passed safely through the water, my eyes were
attracted to something strange in the air. I saw angels 



marching through the air singing with solemn, clear voices,
"For the great day of His wrath is come; and who shall be
able to stand?" Their voices rang through the air. Upon
their shoulders they had mantles that reached to their
feet. Brother Rhodes began to shout with a loud voice and
said, "And shall I see Him whom my soul loveth?"
[16MR171.02] p. 26, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 James was counting the angels, and I stood trembling with
fear. My life came up before [me] and looked so full of
wrongs I could not see how I should be able to stand. Just
then Satan came where I was and said to me, "You are lost;
you are now my property [and] will go with me to the dark
regions." My feelings I cannot describe. To be separated
from the Jesus I had loved and to take up my abode with
those that I abhorred looked dreadful to me. At the same 
time, I felt unworthy to be with the lovely Jesus.
[16MR171.03] p. 26, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 While in this dreadful perplexity one of the angels came
where I was and said to Satan, "She is not your property,
for she has been redeemed unto God by the precious blood of
Jesus. She is the purchase of His blood." Satan fled. My
feelings changed. My soul was overflowing with gratitude
and thankfulness to God. I saw the saints as there fell [on
them] and was reflected from the face of Jesus, light.
Their faces would light up as they rose to meet the angels.
[16MR171.04] p. 27, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 Many I saw sleeping. I said as I saw those poor souls,
"They have heard of Jesus' coming and that [the] great day
of God's wrath [is] just upon them, but as time went on a
little longer than they expected it would, they have lost
their interest. Stupidity has crept over them, and now they
slumber never to awake. They ought to have watched, and
then they would have seen the angels." [16MR172.01] p. 27,
Para. 2, [1850MS].

 This dream has made quite an impression upon my mind.--Ms
6, 1850. [16MR172.02] p. 27, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 (Written from Paris, Maine, November 27, 1850, "To the
Church in Brother Hastings' House.") [The Hastings family
lived at New Ipswich, New Hampshire, about sixty miles
northwest of Boston.] [16MR206.01] p. 27, Para. 4,
[1850MS]. 



 I have neglected writing you for some time. I will now
give my reasons. First, I had no time to write for weeks
after I received Sister Arabella's kind and welcome letter,
or I should have complied with her request to have answered
it within two weeks. I liked the letter very much. We were
all interested in the letter and hope my delay will not
prevent you from answering this as soon as you read it, and
I will not wait so long next time. [16MR206.02] p. 27,
Para. 5, [1850MS].

 James' and my health is quite good now. Our home is in
Paris, at Brother Andrews', within a few steps of the post
office and printing office. We shall stay here some little
time. This is a very kind family, yet quite poor.
Everything here is free as far as they have. We do not
think it right to be any expense to them while here. I want
to see you all very much and dear Sister Gorham.
[16MR206.03] p. 27, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 Our conference at Topsham was one of deep interest.
Twenty-eight were present; all took part in the meeting.
[16MR206.04] p. 27, Para. 7, [1850MS].

 Sunday the power of God came upon us like a mighty rushing
wind. All arose upon their feet and praised God with a loud
voice; it was something as it was when the foundation of
the house of God was laid. The voice of weeping could not
be told from the voice of shouting. It was a triumphant
time; all were strengthened and refreshed. I never
witnessed such a powerful time before. [16MR206.05] p. 27,
Para. 8, [1850MS].

 Our next conference was in Fairhaven. Brother Bates and 
wife were present. It was quite a good meeting. On our
return to Brother Nichols', the Lord gave me a vision and
showed me that the truth must be made plain upon tables,
and it would cause many to decide for the truth by the
three angels' messages, with the two former being made
plain upon tables. [16MR207.01] p. 27, Para. 9, [1850MS].

 I also saw it was as necessary for the paper to be
published as for the messengers to go, for the messengers
need a paper to carry with them, containing present truth,
to put in the hands of those that hear, and then the truth
would not fade from the mind, and that the paper would go
where the messengers could not go. Other things I saw which
will appear in the paper. [16MR207.02] p. 28, Para. 1, 



[1850MS].

 How do you all get along? Are you all striving for eternal
life? I want to see you very, very much and think I shall
before long. Now is the preparation time and I hope we
shall all make sure work for eternity. Time looks very
short and what we do we must do quickly. [16MR207.03] p.
28, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 November 20, one week ago, Brother Henry Nichols and self
went to Topsham. We had just risen from the dinner table
Thursday [Nov. 21], when one of Brother Foey's children
came in and said their mother was insensible. We hastened 
over the river one mile and found our dear Sister Foey
dying. My distress was great as I found she did not know
me. She continued long in great distress until between
three and four o'clock and then breathed her last. She has 
left a husband and three children to mourn their loss. 
[16MR207.04] p. 28, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 Friday morning [Nov. 22], Brother Henry came to Paris for
James to shave him to attend the funeral. We had a very
solemn, interesting time. The Lord did not leave us but let
His Spirit rest upon us. Sister Foey's last days were
decidedly her most spiritual and best days. Brother Foey
has this to console him, that she died a Christian. He
bears up well. God gives him grace to endure the
affliction. Oh, how good it is to have a hope in God that
will sustain in all scenes of trial and affliction. Praise 
God for a hope, a good hope. What would you, any of you,
give for your hope? [16MR208.01] p. 28, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 Hold fast the faith. Be strong in God and lean upon His
everlasting arm. It will never fail you but will bear you
up under every affliction. I hope you will all grow
stronger and stronger in the truth. Do not falter but press
your way to the kingdom. [16MR208.02] p. 28, Para. 5,
[1850MS].

 One week ago, last Sabbath, we had a very interesting
meeting. Brother Hewit from Dead River was there. He came
with a message to the effect that the destruction of the
wicked and the sleep of the dead was an abomination within
a shut door that a woman Jezebel, a prophetess had brought
in and he believed that I was that woman, Jezebel. We told
him of some of his errors in the past, that the 1335 days
were ended and numerous errors of his. It had but little 



effect. His darkness was felt upon the meeting and it
dragged. [16MR208.03] p. 28, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 I felt that I must say a few words. In the name of Jesus,
I got up and in about five minutes the meeting changed.
Everyone felt it at the same instant. Every countenance was
lighted up. The presence of God filled the place. Brother
Hewit dropped upon his knees and began to cry and pray. I
was taken off in vision and saw much that I cannot write. 
It had a great effect upon Brother Hewit. He confessed it
was of God and was humbled in the dust. He has been writing
ever since that meeting, and is now writing from the same
table renouncing all his errors that he has advanced. I
believe God is bringing him up and he is calculated to do
good, if God moves through him. [16MR208.04] p. 28, Para.
7, [1850MS].

 Much love to dear Sister Gorham. Tell her to be strong.
God is with her and He will not leave her. Much love to you
all. I hope the children will not get sleepy, but will be
interested in the truth and be diligent to make their
calling and election sure. Write, be sure and write, and do
not do as I have done. I love you, all of you. Write.--
Letter 28, 1850. [16MR209.01] p. 29, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 I saw some in Zion that were languishing; they were
dormant and unbelieving. I asked the angel if Zion should
languish. Said the angel, "She is rising never to fall
again. God has stretched out His hand the second time to
recover the remnant of His people." I saw that some who
meet together at [the conferences at] Oswego and vicinity
were not right. They do not partake of the spirit of the
lovely Jesus; they have not vital godliness, and unless
they soon partake of the spirit of Jesus and have their
hearts sanctified by the truth they profess to believe,
they will be purged out of the camp of Israel. [18MR9.01]
p. 29, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 I saw [that] there needed to be a searching of heart among
them. Said the angel, "Thou art upon the enchanted ground.
Dost thou not see it? Awake and arise and put on the
strength of the Lord. The powers of darkness are rising.
Art thou rising? Is it not getting the victory over thee?"
[18MR9.02] p. 29, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 I was pointed back to the children of Israel in Egypt. I
saw [that] when God worked through Moses before Pharaoh, 



the magicians came up and said they could do the same--
(that they could work the same miracles). I saw that the
same work was going on now on the earth that the magicians
carried on anciently. The signs and mighty wonders of the
devil have increased within a few months tenfold and they
will be on the increase and spread, and unless Israel is
constantly rising with the message and growing in grace and
in the knowledge of the truth, the powers of darkness will
get the victory over them. [18MR9.03] p. 29, Para. 4,
[1850MS].

 I saw [that] we must be daily rising and keep the
ascendancy above the powers of darkness. Our God is mighty.
I saw [that] singing to the glory of God often drove the
enemy [away], and praising God would beat him back and give
us the victory. I saw [that] there was too little
glorifying God, too little childlike simplicity among the
remnant. [18MR10.01] p. 29, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 I asked the angel why there was not more faith and power
in Israel. Said he, "Ye let go of the arm of God too quick.
Press your petitions to the throne, and hold on by living
faith; believe [that] ye receive the things ye ask for, and
you shall have them." I was then pointed to Elijah. He was
subject to like passions as we are, and he prayed
earnestly. His faith endured the trial. Seven times he
prayed before the Lord, and at last the cloud was seen. I
saw we had doubted and wounded Jesus by our unbelief.
[18MR10.02] p. 29, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 "God's people are rising," said the angel, "never to fall
again." "Be careful," said the angel, "lest the branches be
cut off and others are raised up in their stead." I saw
[that] some would bear fruit, and work to the glory of God.
I saw we must keep close to Jesus, and fast and pray, if we
could not get the victory over the powers of darkness. I
then saw that Brother Gorsline had wounded and torn the 
hearts of God's people. I saw he had been stubborn and
rebellious, and unless he changed his course entirely, the
church should disfellowship him, for he has been a dead
weight to the church. [18MR10.03] p. 29, Para. 7,
[1850MS].

 Said the angel, "Jesus has nearly finished His work in the
sanctuary. It is no time to be stupid now. A quick work
will the Lord do upon the earth. The four angels will soon
let go the four winds." Said the angel, "Beware how thou 



treadest enchanted ground all around the east and west,
north and south. If Satan can get thee to slumber now, he
is sure of his prey." I saw [that] some in Israel had been
half starved for food, and when the present truth was
presented to them they ate it with thankfulness and
gratitude like half-starved children. Said the angel, "Can
ye stand in the battle in the day of the Lord? Ye need to
be washed, and live in newness of life." Then I saw [that]
those whose hands are now engaged in making up the breach
and are standing in the gaps, but that have formally since
'44 broken the commandments of God and have so far followed 
the pope as to keep the first day instead of the seventh,
would have to go down into the water and be baptized in the
faith of the shut door and keeping the commandments of God,
and in the faith of Jesus [who is] coming to sit on the
throne of His father David, and to redeem Israel. I also
saw [that] those who have been baptized as a door into the
professed churches will have to be baptized out of that
door again, and into the faith mentioned above; and all who
have not been baptized since '44 will have to be baptized
before Jesus comes, and some will not gain progress now
until that duty is done, and then they must live anew unto
God and serve Him faithfully. [18MR10.04] p. 30, Para. 1,
[1850MS].

 Said the angel, "Will ye sink and let others take the
stars to your crown?" I told the angel that I could not
endure to see any in Israel falling back. "Thou Advocate,
save the purchase of Thy blood. What more can we do for
Thee?" Oh, that we had more to give to the lovely Jesus,
more to render to Him for His merciful kindness to us. We 
will do anything, we will go anywhere, only lend us
strength from the Sanctuary. [18MR11.01] p. 30, Para. 2,
[1850MS].

 The angel said, "Some tried too hard to believe; faith is
so simple ye look above it. Satan has deceived some and got
them to looking to their own unworthiness." I saw [that]
they must look away from self to the worthiness of Jesus,
and throw themselves, just as they are, needy and dependent
and unworthy, upon His mercy, and by faith draw strength
and nourishment from Him. Said the angel, "The desolations
of Zion are accomplished." I saw [that] He took away the
first and established the second--that is, those who were
in the faith would become rebellious and be purged out, and
others who had not heard the Advent doctrine and rejected
it would embrace the truth and take their places. Said the 



angel, "Will ye lack faith? Climb up; take hold; never let
go of the promises of God, for they are sure. Ye have been
discouraged too quick." [18MR11.02] p. 30, Para. 3,
[1850MS].

 I begged strength of the angel, as I saw I must come back
to this world. I covenanted to live unto God. I begged the
angel not to let me feel again the awful anguish of seeing
some in Israel sinking. He said [that] strength should be
given me to endure all that God should lay upon me.
[18MR12.01] p. 30, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 I then saw [that] Brother Chapin, had been rescued from
the jaws of the lion as a bird is rescued from the snare of
the fowler. I saw [that] God had felt after him when he was
in darkness, and he had but just escaped by the skin of his
teeth, and all his work at Hamilton must be taken back
before he can gain progress. I saw he must make square work
for eternity. I saw [that] his soul was worth more than ten
thousand worlds like this. I did praise and adore God that
he had borne with Brother Chapin and finally had stretched
out His arm in that dark spot and brought him to the light
that he might discover the darkness he had been in. This is
written in haste. Excuse bad writing.--Ms 5. 1850.
[18MR12.02] p. 30, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 (Written Jan. 11, 1850, from Oswego, New York, to "Dear
Brother and Sister [Leonard] Hastings.") I will take time
to write you a few lines. I earnestly desire to see you. I
pray God to bless and sanctify you. I felt today the
necessity of being all, all ready, that when the time of
trouble such as never was shall come, we may be hid in the
Lord. Oh, my brother and sister, I wish all of God's people
could get a sight of it as God has shown it me. The work of
the Lord is going on; souls are coming into the truth, and
soon the work will be all done. Keep up good courage, hope
in God; let nothing weigh thee down. We have the truth. We
know it. Praise the Lord. [19MR128.01] p. 31, Para. 1,
[1850MS].

 I saw yesterday our work was not to the shepherds who have
rejected the former messages, but to the honest deceived
who are led astray. I saw the false shepherds would soon be
fed with judgment. Let the truth come out everywhere we go:
The seventh day is the Sabbath of the Lord our God. Cheer
up. There are better days coming. [19MR128.02] p. 31,
Para. 2, [1850MS]. 



 My love to your dear children. Tell them for me to have
their lives hid with Christ in God, to have their hearts
wholly given to God, that they may be hid in the day of the
Lord's anger. Pray for us, and do write us and let us know
how you get along. I am in haste or I would write more.
Babe is cutting teeth, and it takes nearly all of my time
to take care of him just now. [19MR128.03] p. 31, Para. 3,
[1850MS].

 Love to Sister Gorham, Brother Gardener, and all the
saints in N. Ispwich.--Letter 18, 1850. [19MR128.04] p.
31, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 (Written on Aug. 4, 1850, from Center Port, New York, to
"Dear Sister Arabella [Hastings].) This is the first
opportunity I have had to write you since we left you. We
have been traveling just as fast as we could go since we
left your place. We have not allowed ourselves time to rest
or hardly time to sleep. We have felt that the King's
business required haste, that what we did must be done
quickly. God gave us a victorious time on our journey. The
truth triumphed. I will not write the particulars of our
journey, for you will have it in the paper. [19MR129.01]
p. 31, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 The Lord showed me that he, James, must take the
testimonies that the leading Adventists published in '44
and republish them and make them ashamed. He is now doing
that work. Then the Lord showed me we must go east again.
Last Monday evening while at Brother Lillis' (Brethren
Rhodes, Lillis, Edson, and Harris present) I was greatly
distressed for some in Israel. The burden was heavy. The
brethren prayed the Lord to roll off the burden, and I was
taken off in vision, a little of which I will write you.
[19MR129.02] p. 31, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 I saw the powers of darkness were rising. Satan has come
down in great power, knowing that his time is short. Said
the angel, as he pointed to Israel, "Art thou rising? Thou
art upon the enchanted ground. Dost thou not see it? Awake
and arise and put on the strength of the Lord." I was
pointed back to the children of Israel in Egypt. I saw
[that] when God worked through Moses before Pharaoh, the
magicians came up and said they could do the same. I saw
the same work was now going on in the world and among the
professed churches similar to the work of the magicians 



anciently. I saw the power of the magicians has increased
tenfold within a few months, and it will still be on the
increase and spread, and unless Israel is rising and
increasing in power and strength and is growing in grace
and in the knowledge of the truth, the powers of darkness
will get the victory over them. I saw we must be constantly
rising and keep the ascendancy above the powers of
darkness. I saw [that] singing to the glory of God often
drove [off] the enemy, and shouting would beat him back and
give us the victory. I saw there was too little glorifying
God in Israel and too little childlike simplicity.
[19MR129.03] p. 31, Para. 7, [1850MS].

 I asked the angel why there was not more power in Israel.
Said he, "Ye let go of the promises of God too quick. Press
your petitions to the throne, and hold on by faith. Believe
ye receive the things ye ask for, and ye shall have them."
I was then pointed to Elijah. He was subject to like
passions as we are, and he prayed earnestly. His faith
endured the trial. Seven times he prayed before the Lord,
and at last the cloud was seen. [19MR130.01] p. 32, Para.
1, [1850MS].

 I saw we had doubted and wounded the lovely Jesus by
unbelief. I saw enchantment was all around us, and if Satan
could get us to slumber he was sure of his prey. Said the
angel, "Have faith in God." I saw some tried too hard to
believe. Faith is so simple ye look above it. Satan tried
to deceive some of the honest children and had gotten them
looking to self to find worthiness there. I saw they must
look away from self to the worthiness of Jesus, and throw
themselves, just as dependent and unworthy as they are,
upon His mercy, and by faith draw strength and nourishment
from Him. [19MR130.02] p. 32, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 Dear sister, I have not forgotten you, although I have not
written you. I have often thought of you and prayed for you
and the rest of the children, that you and their faith fail
not. Do not mingle with the world; keep separate from them.
If you mingle with them, you will surely lose strength.
Seek to live near to God and to hold sweet communion with 
Him. Be diligent to make your calling and election sure. I
believe God loves you and will save you if you hold fast
whereunto you have attained. Everything and everyone is
coming to naught but those who have this truth in them--the
commandments of God and the faith of Jesus. Remember,
sister, if you would come off victorious you must overcome 



by the blood of the Lamb and the word of your testimony. We
are in a glorious cause that will triumph and that will
never come to naught. Eternal life we are striving for. It
is not for any riches or honor in this world, but it is for
a home in glory, an enduring substance the beauty of which
will never wear away, and its glory will never vanish.
[19MR131.01] p. 32, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 Remember, the Master of the house became poor, that we
through His poverty might be made rich. We must be willing
to be despised and trodden under foot here. We are soon to
be exalted to a home in glory, a treasure in the heavens.
Praise the Lord, we will go through and behold Him whom our
souls admire. Press, press, dear sister, to the mark of the
prize. Have faith in God. Endure trials; be patient in
tribulations. Pray, pray much. Keep the victory above the
powers of darkness. [19MR131.02] p. 32, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 Much love to your dear father and to your sisters and
brother. Tell them to be faithful to serve God. I have 
often prayed for them. Tell them to pray much that their
sins may be confessed upon the head of the scapegoat and
borne away into the land of forgetfulness. A little longer
and Jesus' work will be finished in the sanctuary.
[19MR131.03] p. 32, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 Kiss the babe for me. Tell Charles to be a good little boy
that he may meet his mother at the appearing of Jesus. My
little one is with me; he knew me when I got home. I had
been gone from him two months. He first looked at me, then
flung his little arms around my neck. He is now very
feeble, but we have prayed for him. He will be healed, I
believe.--Letter 8, 1850. [19MR132.01] p. 32, Para. 6,
[1850MS].

 (Written July 1850, from East Hamilton, New York.) To the
church in your place: what God showed me while I was with
you. I saw that you had been sinking, growing dormant and
unbelieving. I also saw that you have not glorified God as
you should have done by offering praise. I saw that the
powers of darkness had been getting the victory over you.
[21MR237.01] p. 33, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 I was then pointed to Sister Abbey's mother and saw she
had never been one of us. I saw her approaching Brother and
Sister Abbey and saying "The Lord saith" when He had not
spoken, and telling things which she said God had shown 



her, that she had spun out of her own bowels to get her
desires accomplished. I saw she had laid her hand upon
everything like the power of God, especially singing and
shouting. This troubled the evil spirit in her, and she had
laid her hand upon it to stop it. [21MR237.02] p. 33,
Para. 2, [1850MS].

 I saw that Satan had worked through her effectually to
bind God's children. When one had attempted to make an
effort to rise and get the victory, the rest were like
loadstones to drag him down. I saw you should rise together
and unitedly get the victory over the powers of darkness,
and sing and shout to the glory of God. [21MR237.03] p.
33, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 I saw that we are the only people upon earth from whom God
is to get glory, and if we should hold our peace the very
stones would cry out, for God must receive glory from some
of those who dwell upon the earth. The only company who can
praise and honor God, I saw, are those who are keeping the
commandments of God and have the faith of Jesus. 
[21MR237.04] p. 33, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 Then a kernel of corn was held up before me with the chit
gone. The body of the corn I saw was there, but the life
was gone. Said the angel, "It can produce no fruit because
the life is gone. There is danger of having the form
without the power. A theory of faith will not save you;
vital godliness you must have, the life and power of
religion in the soul." [21MR237.05] p. 33, Para. 5,
[1850MS].

 I saw that Satan had agents to work through, and his
angels to operate upon these agents that they might receive
strength from Satan to get the victory over God's people
and triumph over them. I saw that the powers of darkness
are rising constantly, for Satan has come down in great
power knowing that his time is short, and I saw that unless
you are rising daily, and growing in grace, strength, and
knowledge of the truth, the powers of darkness will get the
victory over you. If ever there was a time when we should
be wide-awake in the cause of God it is now; you must keep
the ascendancy above the powers of darkness. [21MR237.06]
p. 33, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 Singing, I saw, often drove away the enemy, and shouting
would beat him back. I saw that pride had crept in among 



you, and there was not childlike simplicity among you. The
fear of man, I saw, must all go. [21MR238.01] p. 33, Para.
7, [1850MS].

 I saw that the reason you have been in such bondage is
that you are under the influence of the spirit of
Grandmother, some more and some less, and that you must go
down into the water and be baptized and live in newness of
life unto God. You must rebuke every particle of that
spirit and come out entirely from it, assert your liberty
in the name of the Lord, be free, and stand in the liberty
of the sons of God. [21MR238.02] p. 34, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 I saw that you should take hold of the work of the Lord
with as much energy as you would take hold of your daily
labor and serve God heartily, as though you loved to serve
Him and as though it was your delight. When you get down
before God, wrestle with Him until you get the victory and
can shout victory over the powers of darkness. [21MR238.03]
p. 34, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 This is the account of the vision. Some parts of it might
have escaped my mind, but I have written all I could
remember except the individuals' cases; I delivered them
when with you, and you will remember them, no doubt. Now
do, do stand in the liberty. Some of you I feel are free,
and I hope if you are not all free you will rise now and
lift up your heads and rejoice in God. Praise the Lord,
dear children, as much as you please, for praise is comely
for the upright. You have enough to praise Him for; He has
redeemed you by His most precious blood, and is soon to
save you with an everlasting salvation. Finally, brethren,
be at peace among yourselves.--Ms 5a, 1850. [21MR238.04]
p. 34, Para. 3, [1850MS]. 

REVIEW AND HERALD

 March 1, 1850 My Dear Brethren and Sisters.--My Dear
Brethren and Sisters --This is very important hour with us.
Satan has come down with great power, and we must strive
hard, and press our way to the kingdom. We have a mighty
foe to contend with; but an Almighty Friend to protect and
strengthen us in the conflict. If we are firmly fixed upon
the present truth, and have our hope, like an anchor of the
soul, cast within the second vail, the various winds of
false doctrine and error cannot move us. The excitements 
and false reformations of this day do not move us, for we 



know that the Master of the house rose up in 1844, and shut
the door of the first apartment of the heavenly tabernacle;
and now we certainly expect that they will "go with their
flocks," "to seek the Lord; but they shall not find him; he
hath withdrawn himself (within the second vail) from them."
The Lord has shown me that the power which is with them is
a mere human influence, and not the power of God. [RH 03-
01-50 para. 1] p. 34, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 Those who have published the "Watchman" have removed the
landmarks. I saw, two months ago, that their time would
pass by; and then some honest souls, who have been deceived
by this time, will have a chance to receive the truth. I
saw that most of those who preach this new time do not
believe it themselves. I saw that our message was not to
the shepherds who have led the flock astray, but to the
poor hungry, scattered sheep. [RH 03-01-50 para. 2] p. 34,
Para. 5, [1850MS].

 In hope, E. G. White. [RH 03-01-50 para. 3] p. 34, Para.
6, [1850MS].

 April 1, 1850 To the "Little Flock."--Dear Brethren. --The 
Lord gave me a view, January 26, which I will relate. I saw
that some of the people of God were stupid and dormant; and
were but half awake, and did not realize the time we were
now living in; and that the "man" with the "dirt brush" had
entered, and that some were in danger of being swept away.
I begged of Jesus to save them, to spare them a little
longer, and let them see their awful danger, that they
might get ready before it should be for ever too late. The
angel said, "Destruction is coming like a mighty
whirlwind." I begged of the angel to pity and to save those
who loved this world, and were attached to their
possessions, and were not willing to cut loose from them,
and sacrifice them to speed the messengers on their way to
feed the hungry sheep, who were perishing for want of
spiritual food. [RH 04-01-50 para. 1] p. 35, Para. 1,
[1850MS].

 As I viewed poor souls dying for want of the present
truth, and some who professed to believe the truth were
letting them die, by withholding the necessary means to
carry forward the work of God, the sight was too painful,
and I begged of the angel to remove it from me. I saw that
when the cause of God called for some of their property,
like the young man who came to Jesus, [Matt. xix, 16-22,] 



they went away sorrowful; and that soon the overflowing
scourge would pass over and sweep their possessions all
away, and then it would be too late to sacrifice earthly
goods, and lay up a treasure in heaven. [RH 04-01-50 para.
2] p. 35, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 I then saw the glorious Redeemer, beautiful and lovely,
that he left the realms of glory, and came to this dark and
lonely world, to give his precious life and die, the just
for the unjust. He bore the cruel mocking and scourging,
and wore the platted crown of thorns, and sweat great drops
of blood in the garden; while the burden of the sins of the
whole world were upon him. The angel asked, "What for?" O,
I saw and knew that it was for us; for our sins he suffered
all this, that by his precious blood he might redeem us
unto God. [RH 04-01-50 para. 3] p. 35, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 Then again was held up before me those who were not
willing to dispose of this world's goods to save perishing
souls, by sending them the truth, while Jesus stands before
the Father, pleading his blood, his sufferings and his
death for them; and while God's messengers were waiting,
ready to carry them the saving truth that they might be
sealed with the seal of the living God. It was hard for
some who professed to believe the present truth, to even do
so little as to hand the messengers God's own money, that
he had lent them to be stewards over. [RH 04-01-50 para. 4]
p. 35, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 Then the suffering Jesus, his sacrifice and love so deep,
as to give his life for them, was again held up before me;
and then the lives of those who professed to be his
followers, who had this world's goods, and considered it so
great a thing to help the cause of salvation. The angel
said, "Can such enter heaven?" Another angel answered, "No,
never, never, never. Those who are not interested in the
cause of God on earth, can never sing the song of redeeming
love above." [RH 04-01-50 para. 5] p. 35, Para. 5,
[1850MS].

 I saw that the quick work that God was doing on earth
would soon be cut short in righteousness, and that the
swift messengers must speed on their way to search out the
scattered flock. An angel said, "Are all messengers? No,
no, God's messengers have a message." [RH 04-01-50 para. 6]
p. 36, Para. 1, [1850MS]. 



 I saw that the cause of God had been hindered, and
dishonored by some travelling who had no message from God.
Such will have to give an account to God for every dollar
they have used in travelling where it was not their duty to
go; for that money might have helped on the cause of God,
and for the lack of it, souls have starved and died for the
want of spiritual food, that might have been given them by
God's called and chosen messengers if they had had the
means. [RH 04-01-50 para. 7] p. 36, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 The mighty shaking has commenced, and will go on, and all
will be shaken out who are not willing to take a bold and
unyielding stand for the truth, and sacrifice for God and
his cause. The angel said, "Think ye that any will be
compelled to sacrifice. No. no. It must be a free-will
offering. It will take all to buy the field."--I cried to
God to spare his people, some of whom were fainting and
dying. [RH 04-01-50 para. 8] p. 36, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 I saw that those who have strength to labor with their
hands, and help sustain the cause, were as accountable for
that strength, as others were for their property. [RH 04-
01-50 para. 9] p. 36, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 Then I saw that the judgments of Almighty God were
speedily coming. I begged of the angel to speak in his
language to the people. Said he, "All the thunders and
lightnings of Mount Sinai would not move those who will not
be moved by the plain truths of the word of God; neither
would an angel's message awake them." [RH 04-01-50 para.
10] p. 36, Para. 5, [1850MS].

 I then beheld the beauty and loveliness of Jesus. His robe
was whiter than the whitest white. No language can describe
his glory and exalted loveliness. All, all who keep the
commandments of God, will enter in through the gates into
the City, and have right to the tree of life, and ever be
in the presence of the lovely Jesus, whose countenance
shines brighter than the sun at noonday. [RH 04-01-50 para.
11] p. 36, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 Then I was pointed to Adam and Eve in Eden. They partook
of the forbidden tree, and then the flaming sword was
placed around the tree of life, and they were driven from
the Garden, lest they should partake of the tree of life,
and be immortal sinners. The tree of life was to perpetuate
immortality. I heard an angel ask, "Who of the family of 



Adam have passed that flaming sword, and have partaken of
the tree of life?" I heard another angel answer, "Not one
of the family of Adam have passed that flaming sword, and
partaken of that tree; therefore there is not an immortal
sinner. The soul that sinneth it shall die an everlasting
death; a death that will last forever, where there will be
no hope of a resurrection; and then the wrath of God will
be appeased." [RH 04-01-50 para. 12] p. 36, Para. 7,
[1850MS].

 I saw that the saints will rest in the Holy City, and
reign as kings and priests one thousand years; then Jesus
will descend with the saints upon the mount of Olives, and
the mount will part asunder, and become a mighty plain for
the Paradise of God to rest upon. The rest of the earth
will not be cleansed until the wicked dead are raised (at
the end of the one thousand years) and gather up around the
city; for the feet of the wicked will never desecrate the
earth made new. Then fire will come down from God out of 
heaven and devour them; burn them up root and branch. Satan
is the root, and his children are the branches. The same
fire that will devour the wicked, will purify the earth.
[RH 04-01-50 para. 13] p. 37, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 In hope of immortality at the appearing of Jesus, E. G.
White. [RH 04-01-50 para. 14] p. 37, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 May 1, 1850 Eli Curtis.--Eli Curtis.--It is well known by
many of the brethren, that Eli Curtis has published many of
my visions. He has pursued such an inconsistent course for
some time past; and his influence on the cause of truth is
such at this time that I feel it my duty to say to the
brethren that I have no faith in his course; and that he
has published my visions contrary to my wishes, even after
I had requested him not to publish them. E. G. White. [RH
05-01-50 para. 1] p. 37, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 November 1, 1850 Dear Brethren and Sisters.--Dear Brethren
and Sisters--I wish to give you a short sketch of what the
Lord has recently shown to me in vision. I was shown the
loveliness of Jesus, and the love that the angels have for
one another. Said the angel--Can ye not behold their love?-
-follow it. Just so God's people must love one another.
Rather let blame fall on thyself than on a brother. I saw
that the message "sell that ye have and give alms" had not
been given, by some, in its clear light; that the true
object of the words of our Saviour had not been clearly 



presented. I saw that the object of selling was not to give
to those who are able to labor and support themselves; but
to spread the truth. It is a sin to support and indulge
those who are able to labor, in idleness. Some have been
zealous to attend all the meetings; not to glorify God, but
for the "loaves and fishes." Such had much better been at 
home laboring with their hands, "the thing that is good,"
to supply the wants of their families, and to have
something to give to sustain the precious cause of present
truth. [RH 11-01-50 para. 1] p. 37, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 Some, I saw, had erred in praying for the sick to be
healed before unbelievers. If any among us are sick, and
call for the elders of the church to pray over them,
according to James v, 14, 15, we should follow the example
of Jesus. He put unbelievers out of the room, then healed
the sick; so we should seek to be separated from the
unbelief of those who have not faith, when we pray for the
sick among us. [RH 11-01-50 para. 2] p. 37, Para. 5,
[1850MS].

 Then I was pointed back to the time that Jesus took his
disciples away alone, into an upper room, and first washed
their feet, and then gave them to eat of the broken bread,
to represent his broken body, and juice of the vine to
represent his spilled blood. I saw that all should move
understandingly, and follow the example of Jesus in these
things, and when attending to these ordinances, should be
as separate from unbelievers as possible. [RH 11-01-50
para. 3] p. 37, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 Then I was shown that the seven last plagues will be
poured out, after Jesus leaves the Sanctuary. Said the
angel--It is the wrath of God and the Lamb that causes the
destruction or death of the wicked. At the voice of God the 
saints will be mighty and terrible as an army with banners;
but they will not then execute the judgment written. The
execution of the judgment will be at the close of the 1000
years. [RH 11-01-50 para. 4] p. 38, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 After the saints are changed to immortality, and are
caught up together, and receive their harps, crowns, &c.,
and enter the Holy City, Jesus and the saints set in
judgment. The books are opened, the book of life and the
book of death; the book of life contains the good deeds of
the saints, and the book of death contains the evil deeds
of the wicked. These books were compared with the Statute 



book, the Bible, and according to that they were judged.
The saints in unison with Jesus pass their judgment upon
the wicked dead. Behold ye! said the angel, the saints sit
in judgment, in unison with Jesus, and mete out to each of
the wicked, according to the deeds done in the body, and it
is set off against their names what they must receive, at
the execution of the judgment. This, I saw, was the work of
the saints with Jesus, in the Holy City before it descends
to the earth, through the 1000 years. Then at the close of
the 1000 years, Jesus, and the angels, and all the saints
with him, leaves the Holy City, and while he is descending
to the earth with them, the wicked dead are raised, and
then the very men that "pierced him," being raised, will
see him afar off in all his glory, the angels and saints
with him, and will wail because of him. They will see the
prints of the nails in his hands, and in his feet, and
where they thrust the spear into his side. The prints of
the nails and the spear will then be his glory. It is at
the close of the 1000 years that Jesus stands upon the
Mount of Olives, and the Mount parts asunder, and it
becomes a mighty plain, and those who flee at that time are
the wicked, that have just been raised. Then the Holy City
comes down and settles on the plain. [RH 11-01-50 para. 5]
p. 38, Para. 2, [1850MS].

 Then Satan imbues the wicked, that have been raised, with
his spirit. He flatters them that the army in the City is
small, and that his army is large, and that they can
overcome the saints and take the City. While Satan was
rallying his army, the saints were in the City, beholding
the beauty and glory of the Paradise of God. Jesus was at
their head, leading them. All at once the lovely Saviour
was gone from our company; but soon we heard his lovely
voice, saying, "Come ye blessed of my Father inherit the
kingdom prepared for you from the foundation of the world."
We gathered about Jesus, and just as he closed the gates of
the City, the curse was pronounced upon the wicked. The
gates were shut. Then the saints used their wings and
mounted to the top of the wall of the City. Jesus was also
with them; his crown looked brilliant and glorious. It was
a crown within a crown, seven in number. The crowns of the
saints were of the most pure gold, decked with stars. Their
faces shone with glory, for they were in the express image
of Jesus; and as they arose, and moved all together to the
top of the City, I was enraptured with the sight. [RH 11-
01-50 para. 6] p. 38, Para. 3, [1850MS]. 



 Then the wicked saw what they had lost; and fire was
breathed from God upon them, and consumed them. This was
the EXECUTION OF THE JUDGMENT. The wicked then received 
according as the saints in unison with Jesus had meted out
to them during the 1000 years. The same fire from God that
consumed the wicked, purified the whole earth. The broken
ragged mountains melted with fervent heat, the atmosphere,
also, and all the stubble was consumed. Then our
inheritance opened before us, glorious and beautiful, and
we inherited the whole earth made new. We all shouted with 
a loud voice, Glory, Alleluia. [RH 11-01-50 para. 7] p.
39, Para. 1, [1850MS].

 I also saw that the shepherds should consult those in whom
they have reason to have confidence, those who have been in
all the messages, and are firm in all the present truth,
before they advocate any new point of importance, which
they may think the Bible sustains. Then the shepherds will
be perfectly united, and the union of the shepherds will be
felt by the church. Such a course I saw would prevent
unhappy divisions, and then there would be no danger of the
precious flock being divided, and the sheep scattered,
without a shepherd. [RH 11-01-50 para. 8] p. 39, Para. 2,
[1850MS].

 September 23d, the Lord showed me that he had stretched
out his hand the second time to recover the remnant of his 
people, and that efforts must be redoubled in this
gathering time. In the scattering time Israel was smitten
and torn; but now in the gathering time God will heal and
bind up his people. In the scattering, efforts made to
spread the truth had but little effect, accomplished but
little or nothing; but in the gathering when God has set
his hand to gather his people, efforts to spread the truth
will have their designed effect. All should be united and
zealous in the work. I saw that it was a shame for any to
refer to the scattering for examples to govern us now in
the gathering; for if God does no more for us now than he
did then, Israel would never be gathered. It is as
necessary that the truth should be published in a paper, as
preached. [RH 11-01-50 para. 9] p. 39, Para. 3, [1850MS].

 The Lord showed me that the 1843 chart was directed by his
hand, and that no part of it should be altered; that the
figures were as he wanted them. That his hand was over and
hid a mistake in some of the figures, so that none could
see it, until his hand was removed. [RH 11-01-50 para. 10] 



p. 39, Para. 4, [1850MS].

 Then I saw in relation to the "Daily," that the word
"sacrifice" was supplied by man's wisdom, and does not
belong to the text; and that the Lord gave the correct view
of it to those who gave the judgment hour cry. When union
existed, before 1844, nearly all were united on the correct
view of the "Daily;" but since 1844, in the confusion,
other views have been embraced, and darkness and confusion
has followed. [RH 11-01-50 para. 11] p. 39, Para. 5,
[1850MS].

 The Lord showed me that TIME had not been a test since 
1844, and that time will never again be a test. [RH 11-01-
50 para. 12] p. 39, Para. 6, [1850MS].

 Then I was pointed to some who are in the great error,
that the saints are yet to go to Old Jerusalem, &c., before
the Lord comes. Such a view is calculated to take the mind 
and interest from the present work of God, under the
message of the third angel; for if we are to go to
Jerusalem, then our minds will naturally be there, and our
means will be withheld from other uses, to get the saints
to Jerusalem. I saw that the reason why they were left to
go into this great error, is because they have not
confessed and forsaken their errors, that they have been in
for a number of years past. E. G. White. [RH 11-01-50 para.
13] p. 40, Para. 1, [1850MS]. 

UNPUBLISHED MANUSCRIPTS

 OSWEGO VISION.--I begged of the angel not to let me feel
again the awful anguish of seeing some in Israel sinking.
He said that strength should be given me to endure all that
God should lay upon me. I then saw that Brother Chapin had
been rescued from the jaws of the lion as a bird is rescued
from the snare of the fowler. I saw that God had felt after 
him while he was in darkness and he had but just escaped
with the skin of his teeth and all his work at Hamilton 
must be taken back before he can gain progress. I saw that
he must make square work for eternity. I saw his soul was
worth more than ten thousand worlds like this. I did praise
and adore God that He had borne with Brother Chapin and
finally had stretched out His arm in that dark spot and
brought him to the light that he might discover the
darkness he had been in.--Ms.5, 1850, p.2. ("A Vision the
Lord gave me in Oswego," July 29, 1850.) [Unpublished 



Manuscripts, Volume 3 p. 40 para. 1] p. 40, Para. 2,
[1850MS]. 


